
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 10, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON

BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on Friday, Octo-
ber 6, 1933, at 10 o'clock a.m. in the caucus room of the Senate Office
Building, Senator Duncan U. Fletcher, presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher ("chairman), Adams (substitute for
Barkley and proxy for Costigan), Norbeck, Townsend, and Couzens.

Present also: Senators Goldsborough and Kean.
Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius

Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; George S.
Franklin, Wallace P. Zachry, Warren Leslie, Walter G. Dunnington,
Clifton Murphy, John T. Cahill, and Bernhard Knollenberg, coun-
sel for Dillon, Read & Co.; Boot, Clark, Buckner & Ballantine,
George H. Murphy, of counsel, counsel for United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation; and United States & International Securi-
ties Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. You may
proceed, Mr. Pecora. I believe Mr. Tracy is on the stand.

TESTIMONY OF EENEST B. TKACY—Besnmed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy, when you were last on the stand you were
asked if you could state who signed in behalf of United States &
International Securities Corporation the letter of July 13, 1929, with
relation to the so-called " railroad joint trading account " with Dillon,
Eead & Co. You said you would look it up for the information of
the subcommittee this morning.

Mr. TRACY. We have that, I think. (After consulting an asso-
ciate.) I am told that Dillon, Read & Co. were unable to find the
original of that letter. I t was signed by one of the officers of the
company. Mr. Frank thinks he signed it as an officer of the company.

Mr. PECORA. Who managed that joint account?
Mr. TRACY. Well, we could not buy any securities without con-

sulting Dillon, Read & Co., and they could not buy any without our
consent.

Mr. PECORA. Then there was a matter of joint management?
Mr. TRACY. Yes; joint management.
Mr. PECORA. What individual or individuals connected with your

investment trust looked after the investments that were made for that
account?
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1782 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. TRACY. The purchases?
Mr. PECORA. The purchases and sales, if any.
Mr. TRACY. Mr. Frank.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Frank did that?
Mr. TRACY. Yes. To the best of my recollection he had charge

of all purchases.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know how much experience he has had as a

trader ?
Mr. TRACY. Well, I know he always carried on the execution of

orders very satisfactorily.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much money was furnished by the United

States & International Securities Corporation for the purpose of
that account?

Mr. TRACY. I will have to get for you the exact amount. (Con-
sulting an associate.) I am told it is $14,261,000.

Mr. PECORA. And how many shares of railroad stocks were ac-
quired by this joint account?

Mr. TRACY. Well, I will have to get the exact figure for you be-
cause there were quite a lot of them. (After securing a paper from
an associate.) The following securities were purchased by that
joint account, Mr. Pecora:

Twenty-seven thousand four hundred shares of Rock Island common at an
average price of $138.36.

Ten thousand shares of Pennsylvania Railroad Co. at $98.98.
Thirty-two thousand St. Louis & San Francisco common at $130.39.
Ten thousand shares of Southern Pacific Co. at $145.73.
Fifteen thousand three hundred shares of Southern Railway common at

$159.76.
One million nine hundred and eighty-seven thousand dollars par value Sea-

board Air Line Railroad Co. adjustment 5s of 1949 at an average cost of
$52.09.

Five hundred thousand dollars par value Seaboard Air Line Railway Co.
consolidated 6s, 1945, at an average price of $71.65.

Mr. PECORA. This account was terminated I believe you said on
last Friday, on November 9, 1929.

Mr. TRACT. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares of Rock Island Co. stock had been

acquired by that time for the purpose of this joint account?
Mr. TRACY. Twenty-seven thousand four hundred shares.
Mr. PECORA. In whose name were the purchases of these shares

made?
Mr. TRACY. All securities were delivered to us. We bought the

securities and kept them for the joint account.
Mr. PECORA. Which means the securities were purchased in the

name of the United States & International Securities Corporation?
Mr. TRACY. They were purchased by us. We had charge of them,

and we kept them, and kept them in the account.
Mr. PECORA. When you say they were purchased by you, do you

mean to say that the transactions were put through in the name of
United States & International Securities Corporation ?

Mr. TRACY. I will have to ask for information about that question.
I did not handle the account personally. I mean that I did not do
the buying.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, didn't you determine, or help to determine, as
the president of this corporation, the policy that was to be pursued
with regard to the operation of this joint account?

Mr. TRACY. I do not believe I understood your question, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Well, will the committee reporter please read the
question. [Which was done.]

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; I did.
Mr. PECORA. Well, can't you tell the committee whether or not

that joint account purchased those railroad stocks in the name of
your investment trust?

Mr. TRACY. I will have to look that up.
Mr. PECORA. All right, then.
Senator ADAMS. While that information is being looked up let

me ask: Mr. Tracy, were the stocks transferred to the name of the
investment trust?

Mr. TRACY. Well, I am not sure whether they were or not? I
will have to look that up.

Senator ADAMS. Was it your custom in the purchase of stock to
put them in the name of the investment trust?

Mr. TRACY. We usually put them in the name of the nominee,
Senator Adams.

Senator COUZENS. Who was the nominee in this case ?
Mr. TRACY. I will have to inquire. [After consulting an asso-

ciate.] Mr. Pecora, I am told that those stocks went through the
usual course. The Chase Bank had the custodianship of the account
of the company.

Mr. PECORA. What was that ?
Mr. TRACY. The Chase Bank had the custodianship of the account,

and all securities were delivered to them, and they kept them for
our account. They put the securities in the name of their nominee.

Senator COTJZENS. And do you know who that was?
Mr. TRACY. I am not sure, but we think it was done in the name

of Blass & Co.
Mr. PECORA. Well
Senator COUZENS (interposing). Why don't we put Mr. Frank on

the stand if the witness has to get all the information from him
anyway ?

Mr. PECORA. I naturally assumed that the executive head of the
company would be able to tell us the details of these important trans-
actions. But, apparently, he must rely on the superior knowledge or
recollection of subordinates.

Mr. TRACY. The securities were bought for us, Mr, Pecora. We
paid for them, and we had the holding of the securities. These are
all details of operation. I do not know how to sit in the room and
execute orders. I never do that.

Senator COUZENS. AS a matter of fact, would anyone who would be
buying those securities know who was making these purchases ?

Mr. TRACY. Anyone delivering it ?
Senator COTTZENS. I mean that no one could tell from that

handling of the securities who was actually buying, could he ?
Mr. TRACY. I shouldn't think so.
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Senator COUZENS. I t was all covered up in the process of the
purchaser, the nominee, and so forth. Let us have on the stand
one who knows about it.

Mr. TRACY. That is our usual practice. We do that with
everything.

Senator COUZENS. I am not talking about your usual practice.
That is what we are trying to get at, the usual practice, and are
trying to break it up.

Mr. TRACY. I think the amounts that we were going to buy of
Frisco and Rock Island would have meant that the market prob-
ably would have gone up, and we would not have gotten them as
cheaply as we did.

Senator COUZENS. Then, the market is influenced more by who
is buying and selling than the actual value of the securities; isn't
that so ?

Mr. TRACY. I wouldn't say that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now
Senator COUZENS (continuing). Well, you have just said that.
Mr. TRACY. I say they might have gone up, if people knew we

were buying.
Senator COUZENS. Then, buyers and sellers have more influence

upon the handling of the market than the real value of the securi-
ties themselves?

Mr. TRACY. Well, no; but
Senator COUZENS (continuing). Well, your answer admits that

when you say that, if it were known you were buying, those stocks
might have gone up.

Mr. TRACY. They might have.
Senator COUZENS. Well, everybody knows that anyway, so I will

not proceed further along that line.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy, when this joint account was terminated

November 9, 1929, it had to its credit 27,400 shares of Chicago, Rock
Island & Pacific Railway Co. common stock, didn't it?

Mr. TRACY. That is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And how much had been paid for that stock during

the operation of this joint account ?
Mr. TRACY. $3,791,593.99.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, all that money was advanced by the investment

trust of which you were president?
Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. And the stocks were delivered to the investment

trust?
Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if that was the case—
Senator COUZENS (interposing). Just a minute, Mr. Pecora.

They were first delivered to the nominee of the Chase Bank, as I
understand.

Mr. PECORA. They were delivered in that way, and then—
Mr. TRACY (interposing). They were delivered to the Chase

Bank, and the Chase Bank put them in the name of the nominee.
Mr. PECORA. When this joint account was terminated what was

done with those 27,400 shares of Rock Island stock ?
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Mr. TRACY. The securities company took half of them, and half of
them were delivered to Dillon, Read & Co. against payment.

Mr. PECORA. What payment did they make for their half of those
shares ?

Mr. TRACY. Whatever was their cost at the time.
Mr. PECORA. That is, one half of this sum of $3,791,593.99?
Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did they actually make that payment, or was it made

through a transfer of credit on the books of account?
Mr. TRACY. Well, I know they paid us for it. Whether they paid

it through a transfer of credit or not I do not know. Let me find out.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you know whether they paid if you do not

know about that ?
Mr. TRACY. I should have to look that up. There isn't any question

about it, but just exactly how it was done, whether through a trans-
fer or credit or by check, I do not know.

Mr. PECORA. We would like to know how it was done. However,
we are sure of that one thing, I take it, that the investment trust
paid out the full sum of $3,791,593.99 represented by the purchase
of those 27,400 shares, didn't it ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Out of its own funds?
Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And when the joint account was terminated Novem-

ber 9, 1929, it had in its possession 27,400 shares of Eock Island
stock, one half of which were delivered to Dillon, Read & Co.
against payment.

Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you were going to look up and tell us, as I

understood, what form the payment therefor took.
Mr. TRACY. We will have to go to the ledgers in order to look

that up.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have anything at all to do with the opera-

tion of this joint trading account?
Mr. TRACY. Anything to do with it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; anything whatsoever to do with it.
Mr. TRACY. NO. They were told to purchase securities within

certain limits, and those securities when purchased for the account
were reported to the officers and directors.

Mr. PECORA. What were the limits that you refer to?
Mr. TRACY. I t was on an income basis as I remember it. We bought

those securities I think to yield approximately 5% percent.
Mr. PECORA. Can you ascertain from any of your associates here

present how payment was made by Dillon, Read & Co. for one half
of those 27,400 shares of Rosk Island Railroad Co. stock ?

Mr. TRACY. That is what I am having looked up from the ledger.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long will it take you?
Mr. TRACY. We will get it just as quickly as we can for you.
Mr. PECORA. But how long will it take, so I may determine whether

it is advisable to wait for the answer or proceed with further
examination.

Mr. TRACY. I t will take at least 15 minutes.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, will you have it done, and meanwhile I will
continue my examination of you.

Mr. TRACY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Tracy, do you recall that when this joint

account was terminated on or about November 9, 1929, those 27,400
shares of Eock Island stock had sustained a rather severe deprecia-
tion of market value?

Mr. TRACY. The market had gone off; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And can you tell the subcommittee about what loss

had been sustained on paper by reason of such depreciation?
Mr. TRACY. In the case of the Eock Island stock?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. TRACY. Let me get what the price was. [After consulting an

associate.] They are trying to look up the market price as of that
date, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. While they are looking that up I will resume my
examination.

Do you know what Dillon, Eead & Co. did with their half of the
27,400 shares of common stock of the Chicago, Eock Island & Pacific
Eailway Co. that were turned over to them on November 9, 1929 ?

Mr. TRACY. What did they do with it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What?
Mr. TRACY. I t was bought by the United States & Foreign Secu-

rities Co.
Mr. PECORA. That is the other investment trust of which you were

then also the president?
Mr. TRACY. Surely.
Mr. PECORA. For what price?
Mr. TRACY (addressing one of his associates). Have you got the

price on that? I t was 114%. I t was the market price.
Mr. PECORA. The market price as of what date?
Mr. TRACY. AS of the date of the transaction.
Mr. PECORA. Were you consulted, as president of the United States

& Foreign Securities Corporation, with regard to that transaction
before it was consummated?

Mr. TRACY. Was I? Of course I was.
Mr. PECORA. With whom did you confer about it?
Mr. TRACY. I conferred with practically all the directors that I

could reach at that time.
Mr. PECORA. Among those directors there were gentlemen who

were partners in the firm of Dillon, Eead & Co., were there not?
Mr. TRACY. We wanted to buy railroad securities and we saw an

opportunity of buying these blocks.
Mr. PECORA. YOU thought it was a good opportunity for the in-

vestment trust?
Mr. TRACY. Indeed I did; we all did.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got the minutes of the United States &

Foreign Securities Corporation; that is, the minute book of the
board of directors for the year 1929, and particularly that portion
of it that includes the month of November?

Mr. TRACY. I will get that right away for you.
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The CHAIRMAN. Were the shares of your second trust trans-
ferred over to the first trust?

Mr. TRACY. At that time?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. What did you do with those shares?
Mr. TRACY. We still have them.
Senator ADAMS. HOW did the price at which Dillon, Kead & Co.

purchase its half of the stock compare with the price at which the
stock was turned over to the United States & Foreign Securities
Corporation ?

Mr. TRACY, We bought this block for the United States & For-
eign Securities Corporation at 114^4. It had cost them about 138.

Senator ADAMS. There was a loss to Dillon, Eead & Co. on the
transaction ?.

Mr. TRACY. Evidently; yes.
Mr. PECORA. When was that transaction effected ?
Mr. TRACY (after conferring with associates). November 11.
Mr. PECORA. That was 2 days after the termination of the joint

trading account?
Mr. TRACY. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. Have you succeeded in finding the minute book of

the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation for the year
1929?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; I have it here in front of me.
Mr. PECORA. May I look at it?
(The witness handed book to Mr. Pecora.)
The CHAIRMAN. HOW much would that loss of 24 points amount

to in dollars and cents, Mr. Tracy?
Mr. TRACY (after a calculation). I make it $328,800.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy, looking through the minute book of the

United States & Foreign Securities Corporation which you have
handed me—and the one which you have handed me is marked
•" Volume 3 "—I notice that a meeting of the board of directors of
that corporation was held, according to the minutes, on October 9,
1929, and that the next meeting of the board of directors was hfeld
on November 13, 1929. I t would seem, therefore, that this trans-
action whereby the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation
acquired these shares of the Rock Island road from Dillon, Eead &
Co. at 114-plus was consummated between those two meetings, or
between the dates of those two meetings of the board of directors.
What consultation did you have with members of the board of direc-
tors about that transaction before it was consummated?

Mr. TRACY. I discussed it with all members of the board that I
could reach at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Whom did you reach?
Mr. TRACY. I do not remember, but it was my practice to get in

touch with as many members of the board on all transactions as I
could reach; and at that period it was pretty hard to get hold of
some people. I had to either get hold of them at night or early in
the morning, at breakfast—if you remember the period in question.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the most active directors of the company
at that time ?
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Mr. TRACY. The most active ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. Mr. Dillon was very active; I was very active; Mr.

Ecker was very active, and Mr. Murphy—they were all very active
in that period.

Mr. PECORA. Was Mr. Phillips very active ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. That was a period of rather rapidly declining

markets, was it not ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes. I think there was one low on November 15 when

everybody thought we had hit the bottom of the market.
Mr. PECORA. Who first proposed that the United States & For-

eign Securities Corporation purchase these railroad shares from
Dillon, Read & Co. at that time ? What I am trying to get at, Mr.
Tracy, is to find out the course of the negotiations that culminated
in this transaction. Who initiated them, and who conducted them
on behalf of the contracting parties ?

Mr. TRACY. I do not know. I do know we all wanted to buy rail-
road securities.

Mr. PECORA. Even after the stock market collapsed in October
1929 you all wanted to buy railroad securities ?

Mr. TRACY. We wanted to buy railroad securities.
Mr. PECORA. In the open market?
Mr. TRACY. In the open market or in a block, if we could get them.
Mr. PECORA. Who proposed this particular transaction that was

had with Dillon, Read & Co. by* your investment corporation ?
Mr. TRACY. I do not remember who proposed it in particular.

I know I did a lot of talking about it.
Mr. PECORA. The idea started with somebody, didn't it?
Mr. TRACY. We wanted to buy railroad securities
Mr. PECORA. When you say " we ", whom are you referring to ?
Mr. TRACY. I am referring to the securities company.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are referring to certain individuals connected

with the securities company, are you not?
Mr. TRACY. I am referring to the directors of the securities com-

pany.
Mr. PECORA. With which of the directors did you discuss the mat-

ter of acquiring these .shares from Dillion, Reed & Co. ?
Mr. TRACY. I do not remember any particular one, but I un-

doubtedly consulted Mr. Murphy and Mr. Ecker, and whoever was
available. I always got in touch with every one of the directors
that I could reach.

Senator COUZENS. Then this evidently did not originate in the
mind of any of the directors that you had to call up?

Mr. TRACY. We wanted to buy railroad securities; we were looking
for them.

Senator COTTZENS. But this particular deal, before it went through,
must have originated, as Mr. Pecora says, in somebody's mind. It
could not have originated in the minds of those directors whom you
called up, otherwise you would not have had to call them up. I t
must have originated in yours, or somebody else's; otherwise you
would not have had to consult with those directors.

Mr. TRACY. YOU see, the directors of both companies, Senator^
knew that we had a joint account to purchase railroad securities.
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and it was discussed at the meeting of the United States & Inter-
national Securities Corporation and also the meeting of the board
of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation. They
both knew of that account, and we wanted to buy more railroad
securities. We discussed it among the officers; but I do not know
whether I suggested it originally, or who it was, to purchase those
two blocks from Dillon, Eead <& Co. Those were the only ones
we wanted—the Eock Island and the Frisco. As I told you the
last time I was on the stand, we had an exhaustive report made on
those two companies.

Senator COUZENS. Have you copies of those reports available!
Mr. TRACY. I have those two reports here; and I think you will

find them very complete and elaborate, and I would like to have
them made a part of the record.

Mr. PECORA. I was just wondering what this witness could tell
the committee in the course of his testimony

Senator COUZENS. May I suggest that these be left for the con-
sideration of the committee as to whether we will put them in the
record or not?

Mr. PECORA. I would like to look at them.
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, that will be the course

followed.
Mr. TRACY. They are voluminous and full of charts and figures.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will take care of them, Mr. Tracy,
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy, I have before me the minutes of the

regular meeting of the board of directors of the United States &
Foreign Securities Corporation which was held on November IS,
1929. That date was after the consummation of the transaction
whereby the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation ac-
quired from Dillon, Eead & Co. their half of these Eock Island
shares that were purchased in the joint account; and in reading
through these minutes, Mr. Tracy, I find absolutely no mention
in any way, shape, or form of this important transaction that had
already been consummated prior to the holding of this meeting.
Can you account for that?

Mr. TRACY. Will you let me look through those ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir [handing minute book to the witness].
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Pecora, do you recall when this trading

agreement was presented?
Mr. PECORA. July 13, 1929.
Senator COUZENS. I observe that the report of the St. Louis <&

San Francisco Eailroad Co. is dated September 6, 1929. That was
much later than the time the trading agreement was entered into.

Mr. TRACY. That was being made during the entire summer, and
we had reports on it from time to time.

Senator COUZENS. The report on the Eock Island was not made
until August 20, 1929, long after the trading agreement was entered
into.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the present market on the Eock Island
shares ?

Mr. TRACY. I t is a nominal figure, Mr. Chairman, because the
road is in receivership.

Now, Mr. Pecora, I would like to read to you from the Trade and
Securities Service, Standard Statistics Co., dated October 4,1929
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Mr. PECORA. Before you read that will you answer the question
that I put to you concerning the reason for the absence of any men-
tion in the •meeting of the board of directors held on November 13,
1929, of this important transaction whereby the United States &
Foreign Securities Corporation acquired thousands of shares of
Rock Island stock from Dillon, Eead & Co. ?

Mr. TRACY. The treasurer's report for the month of November,
which contains all that information, is in the directors' report for
the month of December. The transactions of the preceding month
are always reported at the meeting held in the following month.
That is our usual procedure.

Mr. PECORA. IS there anything in the minutes of any meeting of
the board held at any time after November 11, 1929, that contains
any reference to the negotiations whereby the United States & For-
eign Securities Corporation acquired from Dillon, Eead & Co. these
railroad shares on November 11, 1929 ?

Mr. TRACY. NO ; there is simply the statement that we had bought
those securities in the usual way, our usual form of reporting it.

Mr. PECORA. IS there anything in the minute book, any mention
or a record of any authority having been given by the board of
directors to this corporation to enter into this transaction with
Dillon, Read & Co.?

Mr. TRACY. NO; I do not think there is, and I do not think there
would be.

Mr. PECORA. Why don't you think there would be? Did you not
think the transactions were important enough to be brought spe-
cifically to the notice of the board of directors and their consent
obtained before the transactions were consummated ?

Mr. TRACY. We had all decided that we wanted to buy railroad
securities.

Mr. PECORA. When had you made that decision?
Mr. TRACY. All through the summer. That summer railroad se-

curities were considered the best securities to buy.
Mr. PECORA. Did you adhere to that decision after October 1929?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Particularly after the collapse of security values in

the stock market that that month brought about ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes. If you will permit me to read from this, which is

the opinion of Standard Statistics, who have a very high standing,
I think it will be of interest to you

Mr. PECORA. Just wait. We will get that into the record.
Mr. TRACY. I will give you the opinion of somebody else other

than ourselves.
Mr. PECORA. IS it an opinion that influenced your judgment?
Mr. TRACY. I t did not.
Mr. PECORA. Then do not give it to us. We want to know what

you acted upon, not what somebody else may have thought, inde-
pendently of you.

Mr. TRACY. I simply want to show you what other people thought
of railroad securities at that time; and I think, in fairness, you ought
to let me quote this.

Mr. PECORA. If it did not influence you, it had nothing to do with
your transaction; and if you did not know of those opinions at that
time, they had nothing to do with it.
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Mr. TRACY. I did know of them at that time.
Mr. PECORA. I thought you said you did not.
Mr. TRACY. I said I did not think it influenced me; but I did know

of them.
Mr. PECORA. In your conferences with representatives of Dillon,

Eead & Co. did they indicate that the}^ had an opinion similar to
yours about the wisdom of acquiring railroad shares at that time?

Mr. TRACY. I know that they believed in railroad shares at that
time.

Mr. PECORA. If they believed in railroad shares at that time, will
you explain why they parted with their railroad shares at that time
to vour investment trust ?

Mr. TRACY. That I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU thought they were gentlemen whose judgment

was worth something with regard to securities values, did you not?
Mr. TRACY. Their judgment was worth a good deal, which the

record shows.
Mr. PECORA. Did it strike you at any time during those transactions

back in November 1929 that it might be unwise for your investment
trust to take on these railroad shares, in view of the fact that Dillon,
Eead & Co., a company whose judgment you thought a great deal of,
held an opinion apparently to the effect that they ought to sell their
railroad shares?

Mr. TRACY. I do not know anything about their reasons at that
time. I know we had a lot of money that we wanted to invest, and
we thought those securities were good investments, and that is why
we purchased them.

Mr. PECORA. When you testified last week I asked, or Chairman
Fletcher asked, at page 502 of the reporter's minutes, referring to
this joint account, who composed it, and it was stated, Dillon, Read
& Co. and the investment trust in equal shares; each had a
50-percent interest, and you said, " We wanted to buy railroad
securities. We formed this account with Dillon, Eead & Co. to buy
railroad securities. They wanted to buy railroad securities also."
You meant Dillon, Eead & Co. when you used the pronoun " they "
in that answer, did you not ?

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. SO that during the summer and fall of 1929 your

directors and Dillon, Eead & Co. were of one mind about the wis-
dom of buying railroad shares?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; and a great many other people were, too.
Mr. PECORA. We are concerned now with the operation of your

mind, not that of a great many other people; and you can shorten
this examination by confining yourself to your own activities.

Mr. TRACY. I want to help you as much as I can.
Mr. PECORA. I think you will give us a real contribution in that

way, by confining yourself to your activities, not anyone else's.
Now, when did Dillon, Eead & Co. indicate that they had changed

their minds about the wisdom or the advisability of acquiring rail-
road shares?

Mr. TRACY. I don't know when it was. I know we wanted to buy
railroad securities. We knew that those blocks were owned by
Dillon, Eead & Co., and we asked them whether they would sell them
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to us. We only wanted the Rock Island and the Frisco; not the
others.

Mr. PECORA. TWO days after the distribution of the railroad shares
that had been accumulated for this joint account, somebody in your
company knowing that Dillon, Read & Co. had, through this joint
account, acquired these railroad shares, went to Dillon, Read & Co.,
and asked them if they wanted to sell?

Mr. TRACY. Yes; we wanted to acquire more railroad securities.
Mr. PECORA. With whom did you confer between November 9 and

November 11, 1929, with regard to buying these railroad shares from
Dillon, Read & Co. ? Can you not tell us ?

Mr. TRACY. NO; I do not remember whom we conferred with. I
might have conferred with any one of the partners of Dillon, Read
& Co.

Mr. PECORA. Whom did you confer with, as a matter of fact ?
Mr. TRACY. I do not remember. I t does not make any difference,

as I see it, which one I conferred with.
Mr. PECORA. Did you make a proposal to them in writing to buy

several million dollars' worth of railroad shares from them ?
Mr. TRACY. NO ; I did not.
Mr. PECORA. What bargaining did you do with them in the matter

of price, if anything?
Mr. TRACY. The price on the market.
Mr. PECORA. Whom did you take up negotiations with on behalf of

Dillon, Read & Co.?
Mr. TRACY. Who in Dillon, Read & Co.? ^
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. I told you I did not remember. I t might have been

any one of the partners.
Mr. PECORA. Who took it up at your request with any one of the

partners ?
Mr. TRACY. I know I discussed it with some of them, and I called

up the directors and discussed it with them, and they were all of the
same opinion, that it was a good opportunity to acquire a block of
railroad securities. We did not want the other securities in the
account.

Mr. PECORA. YOU did not want the other railroad securities in the
account ?

Mr. TRACY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Why not ?
Mr. TRACY. The directors did not want them; that is all.
Mr. PECORA. Did they give any reason ?
Mr. TRACY. I cannot give you the reason.
Mr. PECORA. Apparently up to this time the directors of your trust

were keen about acquiring railroad shares?
Mr. TRACY. We had been, but we thought it was best to have

those two.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did acquire a variety of shares of railroad stock

for the purposes of this joint account between July and November
1929, did you not?

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. TWO days after the termination of the joint account

with the distribution of the acquired shares to the participants we
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see that your investment trust, the first one, United States & Foreign,
bought back from Dillon, Eead & Co. not all of the railroad shares
that had been the subject of the joint trading account, but only
two issues, the Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific and the St. Louis
& San Francisco?

Mr. TRACY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Why were not any of the other railroad shares pur-

chased from Dillon, Read & Co. that had been acquired for the joint
account ?

Mr. TRACY. I believe we already owned a substantial amount of
securities.

Mr. PECORA. YOU already owned substantial blocks of these two
railroad securities, did you not?

Mr. TRACY. I would have to look up and see how much we had
in the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation.

Senator COUZENS. Was Mr. Hayden of your company one of those
consulted with respect to the purchase of the Rock Island shares
from Dillon, Read & Co. ?

Mr. TRACY. NO ; he is on the board of the United States & Inter-
national Securities Corporation.

Senator COUZENS. He i(s not on the other board?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; he is not on the other board. I will have to

look that up, but I am pretty sure we did not have any Rock Island
or Frisco in the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation at
that time.

Mr. PECORA. Why did you not acquire the other railroad shares
from Dillon, Read & Co. if you thought it was an advisable and
wise thing for this investment trust in that market to buy large
blocks of railroad stock?

Mr. TRACY. I would have to look up our railroad list before I
could answer that.

Mr. PECORA. YOU seemed quite anxious to put into the record some
opinion expressed by somebody else, a printed copy of which you
have in your hands. What is that opinion ?

Mr. TRACY. This is the Industries Section of Standard Trade and
Securities Service, and it is

Senator COUZENS. Who compose that company?
Mr. TRACY. I t is a very well known statistical service, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; but who runs it? Who owns it?
Mr. TRACY. Who owns it?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. I do not know who owns it.
Senator COUZENS. The title does not mean anything to me, unless

I know who the gentlemen are that operate the Standard Statistics.
Mr. TRACY. I cannot give you that information, but I can tell

you that this is a service that practically everybody in the financial
district subscribes to.

Senator COUZENS. That may be so.
Mr. PECORA. Who operate that service ? What persons operate it ?
Mr. TRACY. I do not know the people in the company.
Mr. PECORA. Then you are taking the judgment of someone whom

you do not even know, are you ?
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Mr. TRACY. I will tell you it is well known. I t is an accepted
service, quoted in all the newspapers, and Mr. Ross and Mr. Meehan
will tell you it is as good as any service given in New York.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Boss and Mr. Meehan are doing excellent work
as members of the investigating staff of this committee, but they are
not operating investment trusts, and I cannot ask them about these
transactions; they had nothing to do with them.

Senator COUZENS. I t is important to know—and that is what the
committee is trying to get at—who influenced these opinions that you
are so anxious to quote. Just who are the men that make that up?

Mr. TRACY. I know nobody in the organization.
Senator GOUZENS. Then I want to say to the committee that that

opinion is not worth anything. If we do not know who makes up
the opinion, the opinion is not worth a thing to this committee.
Unless we know who makes up the opinion, the mere name of " Stand-
ard " does not mean anything. The men who influenced this opin-
ion are the important facts for this committee to know. I do not
see what benefit it has if we do not know who makes up the opinion
and who influenced the opinion.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee can, of course, attach such im-
portance to it as it sees fit, but I think there is no objection to
having it go into the record for what it is worth. I think he may
read it.

Mr. TRACY. Thank you, sir. It is dated October 4, 1929
Mr. PECORA. That was before the first big collapse in securities

values on the exchange, was it not ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes; the market had gone down considerably at that

time.
Mr. PECORA. But nothing compared with what happened after

October 4?
Mr. TRACY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. TRACY (reading) :
For the past two years the rail shares as a class have been priced at an

average basis of about twelve and a half times earnings. Seldom has the rail
price average deviated very far from such a valuation. The recent sharp
decline of these issues, however, in sympathy with the rest of the market
has greatly strengthened their price position. Beyond question more real
investment bargains can now be found among the rails than in any other
section of the list.

And further, in speaking of the Western Trunk Line rate in-
crease, they point out the railroads that will profit by that, and in
their calculations they say:

Seven roads were found to lie wholly within the Western Trunk Line ter-
ritory. The greatest benefit, however, accrues to those roads which, in relation
to their total stock outstanding, have the largest proportion of traffic moving
under class rates within that territory. The largest increase in revenues would
accrue to Burlington and Chicago & Northwestern, but when translated into
share earnings, other roads are found to fare better, as shown in the following
table:

On the basis of share earnings, Rock Island stockholders benefit most while
among the larger roads Chicago & Northwestern comes next.

Mr. PECORA. These two roads happen to be in bankruptcy or re-
ceivership, do they not, Mr. Tracy?

Mr. TRACY. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. The Chicago, Eock Island & Pacific and the St. Louis
& San Francisco both happen to be in receivership today ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And their stock has only a nominal value?
Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And those were the two stocks that you singled out as

being primary railroad stocks to buy in November 192$?
Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not want the other railroad stocks that had

been acquired through this joint account with Dillon, Read & Co.?
Mr. TRACY. I told you, Mr. Pecora, that we would have to look

up to see what we owned of other railway stocks. I think we owned
a great many other railway stocks at that time.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, do you not know that at that
very time your investment trust, the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation, had a block of 4,000 shares of Chicago,
Rock Island & Pacific Railway Co. in its portfolio ?

Mr. TRACY. We may have had a small amount. I will have to
look that up.

Mr. PECORA. IS 4,000 shares a small amount?
Mr. TRACY. For a company of that size; yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you remember what it had paid for those 4,000

shares ?
Mr. TRACY. I will have to look that up.
Mr. PECORA. Well, my men have looked it up for you, and the

amount is $552,500; and you consider that a small block, do you,
for an investment trust like the United States & Foreign Securities
Corporation ?

Mr. TRACY. That is not a small investment; no. Mr. Pecora, I
would like to point out to the committee, with your permission,
the range of the price of the stock of the Rock Island after we
purchased it, and the volume of sales.

Mr. PECORA. Over what period of time.
Mr. TRACY. I would like to give it any time up to April 18. I

have got it here.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean beginning with November 11, 1929 ?
Mr. TRACY. Beginning with November 1, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. Can you not give us the range instead of giving

us the daily quotations?
Mr. TRACY. Beginning with November 9: High 115; low 101.
Mr. PECORA. NO ; can you not give us the range between high and

low over that period of time?
Mr. TRACY. Over this period of time from November 1 to April

18 the high was 125% in the week of February 8-14, and the low
was 101 on November 15, and the total sales were 117,000 shares.

Mr. PECORA. The first date that you mentioned was November
1, I believe, 1929?

Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the range on that date in the market?
Mr. TRACY. November 1 to November 8 was
Mr. PECORA. NO; on November 1. That one day.
Mr. TRACY. Well, I have not got it that one day.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1 7 9 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. What was the range for the week?
Mr. TRACY. The range for the week?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. High is 125, and the low 112%, and the volume 16,000

shares.
Mr. PECORA. May I look at that sheet?
Mr. TRACY. Certainly. [Handling same to Mr. Pecora.]
Mr. PECORA. The range as I get it from the sheet that you have

given me for the week of November 9 to 15 was a low of 101 to a high
of 115; is that correct?

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. That is a pretty substantial range, is it not, for a

week's time ?
Mr. TRAOY. Not in that week, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean by that that that week witnessed an

unusual amount and kind of trading among railroad stocks ?
Mr. TRACY. One thing that I remember very distinctly about that

week is that November 15 was a very bad day.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean that at that particular period of time

security values were undergoing sharp fluctuations from day to day?
Mr. TRACY. Yes. Tremendous volume of sales.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. And did you think that under those circum-

stances it was wise for your investment trust to invest large sums of
money in securities that were undergoing these sharp fluctuations
from day to day ?

M. TRACY. Yes; we did. As I told you before, Mr. Pecora, we
wanted to buy railroad securities. And I want the committee to
know that the Rock Island earned $2.70 in the month of October of
that year, which we knew when we bought these securities.

Mr. PECORA. And we see that during the second week of that
month, and in fact during the very week in which you had this trans-
action with Dillon, Read & Co., the market ranged from 101 to 115
in this security.

Mr. TRACY. That is correct. And stibsequently sold at 125.
Mr. PECORA. And you thought it was wise at that time for an in-

vestment trust to put its funds in securities that were the subject
of such wild or sharp fluctuations ?

Mr. TRACY. We certainly did, as I told you, Mr. Pecora, and that
is why we bought it. And with your permission I would like to
make this price range and the volume of sales a part of the record.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Put it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received in evidence and spread upon

the record.
(Chart containing high and low, as well as volume of sales of

Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific common stock between November 1,
1929 and April 18, 1930, was received in evidence, marked " Commit-
tee Exhibit 17 of October 10, 1933," and is here printed in the record
in full as follows:)
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 17, OCT. 10, 1933

1797

1929

Chicago, Rock Is-
land & Pacific
Ry. Co., com-
mon:

Nov. 1-8 _.
Nov. 9-15
Nov. 16-22.,___
Nov. 23-29
Nov. 30-Dec. 6_
Dec. 7-13
Dec. 14-20
Dec. 21-27
Dec. 28-Jan. 3. .
Jan. 4-10
Jan. 11-17
Jan. 18-24

High

125
115

11934
122
i2iy2
120H

H6M

II8J/2
118

Low

1123^
101

117
115%
1173^>
113
112
UV/s
114
1153^
1163^2

Volume

16,000
16,700
7,500
2,200
5,800
6,700
5,700
4,000
2,900
1,500
4,200
2,800

1930

Chicago, Rock Is-
land & Pacific
Ry. Co., com-
mon—Continued.

Jan. 25-31
Feb. 1-7
Feb. 8-14
Feb. 15-21
Feb. 22-28
Mar. 1-7
Mar. 8-14
Mar. 15-21
Mar. 22-28
Mar. 29-Apr. 4_
Apr. 5-11
Apr. 12-18

High

119%
120^1
125^

12134
120
119H
122
124
1243^
122
118K

Low

117

119%
120
115H
118
H7M
017%
120
122
118^4

Volume

3,200
4,800
8,300
1,800
1,600
3,600
1,600
6,800
3,200
1,500
3,800
8,000

117,000

Mr. PECORA. May I have that sheet that the witness just asked to
have spread on the record. First, let me ask you: Who compiled
the data shown on this sheet that has been marked " Committee
exhibit 17"?

Mr. TRACY. The Keswick Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. When?
Mr. TRACY. Yesterday, I would say.
Mr. PECORA. YOU observe that according to committee exhibit 17,

which was prepared yesterday by the Keswick Corporation, the
total week's volume of transactions in the open market in the common
shares of the Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Railway Co., was
16,700 shares.

Mr. TRACY. I will accept your statement.
Mr. PECORA. And that the range at which they sold was from a

low of 101 to a high of 115; is that right ?
Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. On November the 11th, which is included in this

week, your investment trust purchased 13,700 shares of this stock
from Dillon, Read & Co., did it not?

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. At a price of 114 plus ?
Mr. TRACY. That was the average market price.
Mr. PECORA. And that happened to be pretty nearly the high for

that week?
Mr. TRACY. If that says so. But that was the market price on the

date the sale was made.
Mr. PECORA. But I am basing my conclusion on the assumption

that these figures compiled by the Keswick Corporation yesterday
are accurate. On that assumption the price at which your invest-
ment trust took over these 13,700 shares from Dillon, Read & Co.,
on November 11, happens to be very nearly the high for that week.

Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. That is pure coincidence, of course, is it not?
Mr. TRACY. AS I remember it that was the low week in that par-

ticular panic.
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Mr. PECORA. Oh, was there a panic that week, too ?
Mr. TRACY. I think there was a panic going on all that time.
Mr. PECORA. Well, that.week it was especially violent?
Mr. TRACY. The latter part of the week was fairly violent, as I

remember it.
Mr. PECORA. And your judgment as a director and as president

of this investment trust was that it was a good thing to buy 13,700
shares of one railroad security during a panic week?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Senator COTTZENS. Mr. Pecora, may I draw your attention to the

report on the Rock Island Lines by Coverdale & Colpitts, page 121,
where it says:

We regard as an element of great strength to the company—
that is, the Rock Island—
the fact that its affairs are presided over by Mr. Charles Hayden as ciiairman
of the board, Mr. E. M. Brown as chairman of the executive committee, and
Mr. J. E. Gorman as president.

I should imagine that had some influence in their purchase of
these securities.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Charles Hayden at that time was a director of the
United States & International Securities Corporation, was he not?

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Senator COUZENS. But both investment trusts were controlled by

the Dillon, Read & Co. interests.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. The record is already replete with considerable

evidence on that.
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. I think it would be fair, Mr. Pecora, to give the range

by weeks subsequent to that purchase, so that the gentlemen of the
committee will know

Mr. PECORA. Wait a minute, Mr. Tracy. You did not buy these
shares from Dillon, Read & Co. on November 11 because of what
you knew was going to happen in the weeks to follow, did you ?

Mr. TRACY. Because we believed they were a good purchase at the
time we purchased them.

Mr. PECORA. All right. You told us that. But that belief was
not based upon any preknowledge of what was going to happen in
the weeks to come ?

Mr. TRACY. NO. We do not profess to any preknowledge.
Mr. PECORA. Then there is no sense in putting that in.
Mr. TRACY. But the price of the stock went up; it did sell con-

siderably higher after we had made that purchase.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. TRACY. Mr. Pecora, may I ask you something? You asked

me why we did not want to buy the other securities that were in
that account.

Mr. PECORA. The other railroad securities that were in the account.
Mr. TRACY. Yes. The list of railroad stocks that we had on that

day already in our portfolio included: 5,000 shares of Atchison,
Topeka & Santa Fe; 1,000,000 marks of Deutsche Reichsfyahn, 7 per-
cent preferred stock; 10,000 shares of Pennsylvania Railroad; 1,000
shares of Pere Marquette; 10,000 shares of Southern Pacific Co.;
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10,000 shares of Southern Eailway Co.; and 8,000 shares of Union
Pacific Eailroad Co.

Mr. PECORA. While we are going back to the questioning of a few
minutes ago, have your associates succeeded in supplying you with
the definite information as to the form of payment that was made by
Dillon, Eead & Co. when this joint trading account was terminated
on November 9 ?

Mr. TRACY. They have not been able to get it yet, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, they were to get it in 15 mintues, and half an

hour has passed now.
Mr. TRACY. They said they thought they could get it in 15 minutes.

They have gone back to the hotel to get it for me, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. All right. You regarded the funds of these two in-

vestment trusts of which you were president at that time as trust
funds?

Mr. TRACY. We were responsible to the stockholders for the invest-
ment of their money.

Mr. PECORA. And you regarded them in that sense as trust funds
committed to your care and custody for in vestment and reinvestment?

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. And you regarded yourself as a trustee for the stock-

holders of these two investment trusts, did you not ?
Mr. TRACY. Certainly. I was responsible to the stockholders.
Mr. PECORA. And do you think that it was sound judgment to dis-

charge that kind of responsibility by buying railroad shares during a
panic week in the stock market?

Mr. TRACY. I do.
Mr. PECORA. With prices fluctuating as much as 14 points in 1

week ? •
Mr. TRACY. I certainly do. We thought those securities were very

cheap, and that is why we purchased them.
Mr. PECORA. Did you happen at the same time to invest any of

your own personal moneys in these railroad shares ?
Mr. TRACY. I do not remember that I did in those particular ones..
Mr. PECORA. If they were good enough for the investment trust

they would be good enough for you, would they not ?
Mr. TRACY. Well, you see the security companies were long in cash.

I do not think that I was very long in cash at that time.
Mr. PECORA. Did Dillon, Read .& Co. give you any reason at that

time why they were willing to sell these railroad shares that you
thought were a mighty good purchase for the investment trust?

Mr. TRACY. NO ; Dillon, Eead & Co. gave me no reason.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have to argue with them to induce them to

sell their shares to you?
Mr. TRACY. I do not recall that there was any argument with

them.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have any difficulty in inducing them to sell

to you?
Mr. TRACY. Oh, we wanted to purchase those securities.
Mr. PECORA. And they readily agreed to sell, did they ?
Mr. TRACY. And they agreed to sell. I do not remember the dis-

cussions.
Mr. PECORA. Without much argument?
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Mr. TRACY. I do not remember the discussions. We had a lot of
money at that time, Mr. Pecora, to invest.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hayden was one of your directors, was he?
Mr. TRACY. He was not a director of the United States & Foreign

Securities Corporation, Mr. Chairman. He was a director of the
United States & International Securities Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. Were any of the directors in the United States
& Foreign Securities Corporation interested in the St. Louis & San
Francisco road?

Mr. TRACY. Yes. I believe Mr. Ecker was on the board of the
Frisco.

Mr. PECORA. Let me ask you this, Mr. Tracy. If Dillon, Read &
Co. had attempted to dispose of these 13,700 shares at that time in
the open market they would not have gotten anything like 114 and
a fraction, would they, where the high for the week was 115, and
the total volume of trading for the entire week was 16,700 shares ?

Mr. TRACY. I certainly think that Dillon-Read could have sold
them in the open market and probably realized a higher price ever
a period of a few weeks. I think the records will show——

Mr. PECORA. IS that not contrary to all stock market experience?
Mr. TRACY. I beg your pardon.
Mr. PECORA. IS that not contrary to all stock market experience,

which is that where the holder of a large block of shares of a certain
security disposes of them in the open market that the price goes down
instead of up ?

Mr. TRACY. If you had put on the market at that period 20,000
shares of Steel you would put Steel down—or any other active stock
at that time.

Mr. PECORA. YOU gave DiMon, Read & Co. the market price, which
happened to be 114 plus ?

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. And when you did that did you not realize that if

Dillon, Read & Co. had attempted to dispose of their 13,700 shares
in the open market at that time they would have had to sell in a
declining market?

Mr. TRACY. I do not think I was thinking of Dillon, Read & Co.
I was thinking of the company. If we had gone out to purchase that
stock over a period of weeks we would have had to pay a higher
price-

Mr.. PECORA. But if Dillon, Read &r Co. had wanted to sell in the
open market they would have had to take a good deal less than 114,
would they not?

Mr. TRACY. If they had gone out and sold it at one fell swoop
and1 broken the market; but I do not think they would have done
that.

Mr. PECORA. SO Dillon, Read & Co. got all the benefit from the
transaction in that way?

Mr. TRACY. STO. I think, looking at it as we did, and as we still
do, I think we could not have gone out and purchased a block of
that size without putting the market up.

Mr. PECORA. And they could not have sold without putting the
market down?:
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Mr. TRACY. I do not think so on that day, but if they could have
sold it over a period of weeks, as the market transactions will show,
they probably would have averaged a higher price for it.

Mr. PEOORA. Did you discuss the acquisition of these shares for
the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation with Mr.
Charles Hayden?

Mr. TRACY. NO. I do not think I did. He was not on the board
of the United States & Foreign.

Mr. PECORA. He was on the board of the United States & Inter-
national ?

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. And there was a very close community of interest

between the two investment tru,sts?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And he was also chairman of the board of the Rock

Island Railroad, was he not, at that very time?
Mr. TRACY. Yes; he was.
Mr. PECORA. Did you not think his opinion at that time might have

been of some special value to you ?
Mr. TRACY. Well, we had these reports; we had the opinion of

all the directors, and they all thought very highly of the invest-
ment. If I met Hayden I would have probably spoken to him about
that. I often consulted him and a$ked his opinion about railroad
securities.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know that you talked with every member-of
the board of directors of the United States & Foreign Securities
Corporation before you concluded this purchase from Dillon, Read
&Co.?

Mr. TRACY. I t is my practice to reach every director
Mr. PECORA. Did you in this particular case succeed in reaching

all the directors?
Mr. TRACY. I cannot remember in. this particular case. I say it is

my practice to try to get in touch with all the directors.
Mr. PECORA. It is your practice to try to get in touch with them,

but do you always succeed ?
Mr. TRACY. Not if they are out of town, if they are away.
Mr. PECORA. Did you succeed in this particular instance in reach-

ing all the members?
Mr. TRACY. AS I remember, I reached most of them.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did you reach them? By telephone?
Mr. TRACY. By telephone.
Mr. PECORA. Then there never was a meeting of two or more of

the directors at which opinions pro and con were expressed on the
proposition, was there?

Mr. TRACY. We had discussed the Frisco Railroad and the Rock
Island.

Mr. PECORA. Can you not answer that question " yes " or " no " ?
Mr. TRACY. Dozens of times at officers' meetings and directors'

meetings.
Mr. PECORA. NO; I am talking about this transaction.
Mr. TRACY. Not that particular transaction, except by telephone,

as I remember it. There may have been an officers' meeting, but I
do not recall it.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares did this investment trust called
the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation purchase from
Dillon, Bead & Co., of the St. Louis & San Francisco Railroad Co. ?

Mr. TRACY. May I look that up ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. We purchased from Dillon, Eead & Co., St. Louis &

San Francisco Railway Co. common stock 16,050 shares, at a cost of
$1,793,587.50.

Mr. PECORA. Was that the market price as of November 11, 1929?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. That was the market.
Mr. PECORA. And those 16,050 shares were the 16,050 shares that

Dillon, Read & Co. acquired upon the termination of this joint
account on November 9, 1929, were they not ?

Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Senator COTJZENS. I would like to ask Mr. Tracy if the fact that

these railroads were so closely related to each other, as shown in
these reports of Coverdale &»Colpitts, influenced you in selecting the
common stocks of these two railroads?

Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. I notice in reading the report that you received

on the Frisco from Coverdale & Colpitts on September the 6th
that it says:

The Frisco is fortunate in the fact that its affairs are presided over by eminent
railroad executives—Mr. E. N. Brown as chairman of the board and Mr. J. M.
Kurn as president.

In the report on the Eock Island Line from which I just read the
same Mr. E. N. Brown is referred to as chairman of the executive
committee. In other words, they are both operated by substantially
the same officials, and I wondered whether that influenced the trust
in selecting these two stocks.

Mr. TRACY. NO, sir. We had reports made on a number of rail-
roads at that time that we did not go into.

Mr. PECORA. Who proposed that the United States & International
Securities Corporation acquire these large blocks of the bonds of the
Seaboard Air Line Railway Co. that were referred to in your exami-
nation last Friday?

Mr. TRACY. That was discussed as usual at the board meetings and
officers' meetings.

Mr. PECORA. IS there any reference to any such discussions in any
minutes of the meetings of the board that you can find ?

Mr. TRACY. I do not think those would have been. It would not
have been usual for us to have put it in the minutes of the meetings.

Mr. PECORA. AS a rule, what went into the minutes of the board
meetings ?

Mr. TRACY. At the board meetings?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. The purchase and sale of securities. What we had

done; what actions we had taken. Our discussions were never writ-
ten up in the minutes. I do not know of any board, Mr. Pecora,
where they are, myself

Mr. PECORA. Well, I do. I know of many boards where the min-
utes contain a fairly complete statement of the business transacted
at the meetings. Meetings of important corporations, too. You
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say you have never been connected with a corporation whose board5

kept minutes that fairly recorded the activities of the board?
Mr. TRACY. Our minutes record everything that we have done.
Mr. PECORA. Let me see if they did. Let me have that minute*

book of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation again,,,
will you?

Mr. TRACY. I think you will find that all our transactions were-
recorded.

Mr. PECORA. All right. As I understood your testimony last week:
the custom at bqard meetings was for a report to be made of trans-
actions that had already been consummated by or on behalf of the
investment trust at the meeting held after the consummation of
such transaction. Is that right?

Mr. TRACY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Let us now turn to the minutes of the meeting of the

board of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation held on
November 13,1929. These minutes are set forth at pages 490 and 491
of the minute book that you have handed me. The only business that
appears to have been transacted at that meeting was as follows—and
I am going to read it right from the record. After reciting the names
of those present who acted as officers the minutes read as follows:

The minutes of the last meeting of the board of directors held on October '9;.
1929, were presented to the meeting, and, on motion duly made and seconded,
were unanimously approved as recorded.

A financial report of the treasurer of the corporation for the month of October
1929, covering transactions during such month, was presented to the meeting,
and after discussion of this report and of the securities held by the corporation,,
the following resolution was, on motion duly made and seconded, unanimously,
adopted:

Resolved), That the report of the treasurer of the corporation covering trans-
actions of the corporation during the month of October 1929, copies of which
have been submitted to this meeting, and all the transactions therein set forth,,
hereby are in all respects approved, ratified, and confirmed.

There being no further business to come before the meeting, it was, on motion;
duly made and seconded, unanimously resolved to adjourn. •

You notice, do you not, from my reading of these minutes that on
November 13,1929, absolutely no mention was made, according to the
minutes, of thi(s transaction consummated on November 11, 1929,
through the medium of which millions of dollars of the funds of
the investment trust were invested in two railroad securities?

Mr. TRACY. Mr. Pecora, I think I testified already this morning
that the transactions of the month previous were always reported
at the meeting the following month. At the meeting the following
month all the transactions for that month were recorded.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, let us see where we stand.
Senator COUZENS. Just a minute, Mr. Pecora. This minute book

that you just read approves of all of the activities of October with-
out any reference to what the activities are.

Mr. PECORA. Except that they are set forth in the report which
is attached to the minutes.

Mr. TRACY. Attached as a part of the minutes.
The CHAIRMAN. That is the treasurer's report, isn't it?
Mr. PECORA. Treasurer's report.

175541—33—PT 4 18
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The CHAIRMAN. The treasurer's report is made a part of that
record.

Mr. TRACY. That is for the previous month, covering everything
jthat we have done in the way of purchases and sales.

Mx- PECORA. Apparently the next meeting that the board of direc-
tors of the United States & Foreign held was held on November .22,
1929, and that happens to be referred to as a special meeting.

Mr. TRACY. Special meeting.
Mr. PECORA. IS there anything in those minutes to show that the

^natjer of the acquisition of these shares of the Chicago, Rock
Island & Pacific and of the St. Louis & San Francisco Railway Co.
was brought to the attention of the board?

Mr. TRACY. In normal course of our business, it would not have
been recorded until the December meeting.

Mr. PECORA. All right; we will look at the December meeting.
Senator COUZENS. AS a matter of fact, Mr. Tracy, wouldn't it be

hard to rectify any error that might have been committed by the
officers when they just simply accept the treasurer's report? In
.other words, the directors just ratify rather than to authorize?

Mr. TRACY. If any one director objects to any securkry that has
been fought we dispose of it.

Senator COUZENS. Yes, but you may have to dispose of it at a
great loss.

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; but I think I testified that I got in touch
with all of the directors about this purchase.

Senator COUZENS. Of course, there is no record of that, is there?
Mr. TRACY. NO record of it.
Mr. PECORA. According to the minutes held on December 11, 1929,

a treasurer's report was made and ratified and approved by the
board covering the transactions of the corporation during the month
of November 1929, a*h'd the copy of such treasurer's report, which is
made part of the minutes of this meeting, states as follows with re-
gard to these two particular railroad stock transactions:

Purchases as follows; in the amounts and at the prices indicated:
C. Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific Railroad Co. common, 13,700 shares at

$114.25, a total of $1,565,225, from Dillon, Read & Co.
D. St. Louis-San Francisco Railway common, 16,050 shares at $111.25, a total

,of $1,793,587.50, from Dillon, Read & Co.

That is the only mention I see in the treasurer's report with regard
to these two transactions. Am I to conclude that that is the only
mention that can be found in the minute book anywhere regarding
the action taken by the board of directors with regard to these two
transactions ?

Mr. TRAGY. I presume that is correct.
Mr. PECOEA. There is nowhere in the minutes any discussion, any

reference to a discussion having been had, among the directors and a
decision arrived at by them to buy these shares and to make this
investment of over three million and a quarter dollars to the benefit
of the trust, is there ?

Mr. TRACY. It is not recorded in the minute book; no. I t is not
usual for us to do it.

Mr. PECORA. It appeared from evidence submitted last Friday that
portfolio statement as of December 31, 1932, which was made by the
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United States & International Securities Corporation to its stock-
holders, showed that there had been a total shrinkage in value of
portfolio securities of $26,562,400 up to that date, December 31,1932,
and that of that total shrinkage $11,192,512 had occurred in the
securities of the Chicago, Eock Island & Pacific Railway and the St.
Louis & San Francisco Railway Co., or approximately 42 percent
of the entire loss represented by the depreciation in value of all the
securities in your portfolio was represented by the shrinkage in these
two particular issues.

Mr. TRACY. I have not figured out the exact percentage. I know
it was a very large amount. But in spite of that we still have a
value of $90 for every $100 the public put into that company.

Mr. PECORA. And you would have had a good deal more than $90
if you had not bought these shares of these two railroad companies
that were more or less under the supervision of a member of the
board of the United States & International Securities Corppration ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes; but we did not make that purchase on his recom-
mendation.

Mr.. PECORA. Did you avoid Mr. Hayden's recommendation?
Mr. TRACY. NO ; I would not say that I avoided it. I would say

that I talked to him.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did not even seek it, did you?
Mr. TRACY. I think I talked to him a great deal about it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, did he recommend it ?
Mr. TRACY. He thought very highly of his road.
Mr. PECORA. Did he recommend these particular purchases?
Mr. TRACY. NO, not to my knowledge; he never recommended it.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think it advisable to seek his judgment about

:it at the time ?
Mr. TRACY. AS I said, Mr. Pecora, I talked to him at great length

.•about it.
Mr. PECORA. Did you seek his judgment with regard to these par-

ticular transactions at the time of the transaction?
Mr. TRACY. I don't remember doing that at all; no. I saw Mr.

Hayden frequently and always talked to him about the railroad.
The CHAIRMAN. Have you any idea, Mr. Tracy, what was operating

to cause a shrinkage in value of these particular stocks at that time?
Mr. TRACY. Between 1829 and 1932, Mr. Chairman?
The CHAIRMAN. Yies..
Mr. TRACY. All securities were going off tremendously in value.
The CHAIRMAN. I knotf, but these seem to have suffered most of all

apparently.
Mr. TRACY. Those particular railroads, unfortunately, happened

to be in receivership,.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. But taking our securities as a whole, our shrinkage

has been very small, and I think there were very few companies
formed at the time that company was formed, I don't think there is

*one, that can show the record we have in maintaining our assets in
the way we did, in spita of those losses.

The CHAIRMAN. 'But what were the elements or factors operating
with reference to these ?two railroads during that period of time that

• caused this ( l i i i i
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Mr. TRACY. I have some figures on railroads that I would like to
show you. I think it will enlighten you.

The CHAIRMAN. With particular reference to these particular
roads, that is all. Those are the ones we are concerned about, these-
particular roads.

Mr. TRACY. Mr. Chairman, I find that I have the figures here. All
class 1 railroads in 1929 had a gross of $6,279,000,000. The Rock:
Island had a gross of $147,000,000 and the Frisco of $89,000,000.

In 1932 all of the class 1 railroads had a gross of $3,126,000,000; or
about one half. The Eock Island had a gross of $70,000,000, or just
a little less than a half of what it was in ?29. The Frisco had a gross
of $42,600,000 against $89,100,000 in '29. In other words, their reve-
nue went off about the same as the average for all class 1 railroads.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy, have your associates been able up to the
present moment to obtain the information as to how Dillon, Read
& Co. paid the United States & International for the railroad shares
that it had acquired on the termination of the joint account on No-
vember 9, 1929 ?#

Mr. TRACY. Dillon, Eead & Co. credited the account of the United
States & International Securities Corporation with $7,131,184.62.

Mr. PECORA. That is, they merely placed a credit on their books
to the account of the United States & International for one half
of the 14 odd million dollars that had been laid out by the United
States & International for the operation of the joint account; is that
right?

Mr. TRACY. That is right. Then on the order of the United States-
ide International Securities Corporation Dillon, Kead & Co. paid part
of these funds to the Chase National Bank to the credit of the United
States & International Securities Corporation and part to the Central
Hanover Bank & Trust Co. for the credit of the United States &
Foreign Securities Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Why was it done in that way, Mr. Tracy ?
Mr. TRACY. I don't remember the details of the transaction, but

I can get it for you. I am not familiar with the bookkeeping end
of it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, these securities of the Chicago, Eock Island
& Pacific Eailroad and of the St. Louis-San Francisco Eailway
eventually found their way into the portfolio of the United States
& International Securities Corporation, didn't they?

Mr. TRACY. The ones owned by the
Mr. PECORA. The ones which the United States & Foreign Secu-

rities Corporation took over from Dillon, Eead & Co. on November
11, 1929.

Mr. TRACY. Eventually found their way into
Mr. PECORA. Into the portfolio of the United States & Interna-

tional Securities Corporation.
Mr. TRACY. I will have to check that up and find out. [After

conferring with associates:] Yes; that was sold in December 1929
to the United States & International Securities Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. What price ?
Mr. TRACY. I will have to look that up. [Conferring with asso-

ciates:] They are looking up the market price, Mr. Pecora, what
the market was at that time.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you recall whether the market price was less than
the market price on November 11, 1929 ?

Mr. TRACY. I will have to look that up. [Addressing an associ-
ate:] Have you got that figure? [After a pause:] $111.84. We
paid $114.25 and sold it at the market, which was $111.84. So there
was a loss of

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You are referring now to the Rock
Island stock?

Mr. TRACY. Yes; Rock Island.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the United States & Foreign paid Dillon, Read

& Co. on November 11 for these 13;700 shares $114.25 per share; is
that right?

Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And then in December—what was the specific date'

in December, by the way?
Mr. TRACY. December 31.
Mr. PECORA. And on December 31, the end of the fiscal year 1929,

the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation sold those
shares to the United States & International Securities Corporation
for 111 and a fraction?

Mr. TRACY. The market; yes.
Mr. PECORA. That was then the market?
Mr. TRACY. Then the market.
Senator COUZENS. Was the whole amount sold, the whole 13,700

shares sold?
Mr. TRACY. I will have to look that up. [After conference with

associates]. Yes; it was, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. And on the same date, December 31, 1929, did the

United States &> International Securities Corporation buy from the
United States & Foreign Securities Corporation the 16,050 shares of
the St. Louis-San Francisco Railway Co. stock?

Mr. TRACY. Yes; they did.
Mr. PECORA. At what price?
Mr. TRACY. $105.22.
Mr. PECORA. The United States & Foreign had paid Dillon, Read

.& Co. on November 11, 1929, $111.75 for that stock?
Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Was that done for the purpose of creating a loss

in making your income-tax return?
Mr. TRACY. That is done for the purpose, Senator, of offsetting—

partly offsetting—our profits, and to give a truer picture of the
year's operations.

Senator COUZENS. Well, but that'was not really the true picture,
because you were transferring from one investment trust you con-
trolled to another investment trust you controlled, and you created
automatically a loss which you used to offset your profits?

Mr. TRACY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. The preferred stockholders of the United States &

International Securities Corporation were not the same individuals
as constituted the preferred stockholders of the United States &
Foreign, were they?

Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; they were not.
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Mr. PECORA. But the two accounts were practically officered by
the same men, weren't they ?

Mr. TRACY. Well, I was president of both corporations.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; and they had members of the Board of Directors

in common; interlocking directors?
Mr. TRACY. I think Mr. Dillon and I were the only two members

in common on both boards.
Mr. PECORA. What decision, or rather what consideration,,

prompted the directors of the United States & Foreign in December,.
1929, from selling their railroad holdings they were so keen to»
acquire in November 1929?

Mr. TRACY. We sold them to offset profits.
Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by that?
Mr. TRACY. They were allowed under the Internal Revenue Act.
Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by that?
Mr. TRACY. Well, the loss was there, and we could not record it

unless we made a sale.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Did you think on December 31, 1929, that

railroad securities were still a good thing to acquire for an invest-
ment trust?

Mr. TRACY. I did.
Mr. PECORA. And why didn't you give the stockholders of the-

United States & Foreign the benefit of that judgment by retaining
in its portfolio these railroad securities ?

Mr. TRACY. Because we wanted to sell them, as I told you, to-
offset profits.

Mr. PECORA. Well, having sold them, you divested the stockholders
of the United States & Foreign of the right to make profits by an
improvement in the market, didn't you?

Mr. TRACY. NO, I won't admit that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you still thought that the acquisition of rail-

road shares was a good thing for an investment trust on December
31, 1929, didn't you?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, I did.
Mr. PECORA. Why didn't you then exercise that judgment for the

benefit of the stockholders of the first investment trust which bought
these shares from Dillon, Read & Co., if they were a good thing for
an investment trust to hold ?

Mr. TRACY. Because we decided to sell them at that time to offset
profits.

Mr. PECORA. Well, did you thereafter reacquire them?
Mr. TRACY. I beg your pardon ?
Mr. PECORA. Did the first inyestment trust thereafter reacquire

these shares?
Mr. TRACY. I don't think so. Not to my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. If the object of this transfer by the United States &

Foreign to the United States & International was to offset profits for
the benefit of the United States & Foreign, that result was obtained
by that transaction at the end of the tax year, wasn't it ?

Mr. TRACY. AS I remember it, it was the end of the year; yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right then, why weren't the securities acquired

after the first of the year in 1930 by the United States & Foreign,
if that was the sole purpose of this transfer on December 31, 1929 ?

Mr. TRACY. I don't think I understood that. I am sorry.
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Mr. PECORA. Will you read the question ?
(The shorthand reporter read the last question of Mr. Pecora.)
Mr. TRACY. AS I remember it, we purchased the United States &

Foreign Securities at that time, the year end, purchased a substantial
amount of securities from the United States & International, which
also included a lot of railroad securities.

Mr. PECORA. Why weren't these securities acquired back again
after the first of the year by the United States & Foreign if the sole
purpose of transferring them on December 31, 1929, to the United
States & International was to enable the United States & Foreign to*
offset the shrinkage in market value against their profits for the tax
year 1929?

Mr. TRACT. I don't remember.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know ?
Mr. TRACY. I do remember that the United States & International

sold a substantial amount of railroad securities to the United States
& Foreign Securities Co.

Mr. PECORA. When ?
Mr. TRACY. Year end in 1929.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I am talking about the time subsequent to the

year end of 1929.
Mr. TRACY. Why the United States & Foreign did not buy them

back?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. Probably because the United States & International

did not want to sell them. I don't remember.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were the president of both. Don't you know

whether that was the reason ?
Mr. TRACY. I don't remember. I haven't any recollection of any-

thing of that kind.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you have a distinct recollection that the sole

purpose of making the transfer on. December 31, 1929, to the United
States & International was to enable the United States & Foreign
to offset against its profits for the tax year 1929 the shrinkage in
the market value of those two securities ?

Mr. TRACY. That was the principal object of the sale.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any other object sought to be attained?
Mr. TRACY. Not as I remember, but I know that was the principal

object of the sale.
Mr. PECORA. Well, if that was the principal object of the sale,

that object was fully attained by this transfer on December 31, 1929,
wasn't it?

Mr. TRACY. It was.
Mr. PECORA. And if you still thought that railroad securities were

a good thing for these investment trusts to acquire, why didn't the
United States & Foreign after January 1, 1930, buy back these
securities from the United States & International ?

Mr. TRACY. AS I remember it, we bought a good many before the
end of the—during the year end—we bought a lot more.

Mr. PECORA. Did you buy these particular two issues back?
Mr. TRACY. Not to my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. Well, why not? Can you give any reason why you

did not?
Mr. TRACY. NO; I cannot give you any reason.
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The CHAIRMAN. AS I understand, the United States & Interna-
tional still owns these shares?

Mr. TRACY. Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, can you explain, Mr. Tracy, why it is that in

the treasurer's report to the board of directors of the United States
& Foreign Securities Corporation covering the transactions for the
month of November 1929 no date is assigned specifically to these two
'-transactions which you say took place on November 11,1929, whereby
the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation bought these
two blocks of railroad shares from Dillon, Eead & Co. ?

Mr. TRACY. I t was not customary to put the date on.
Mr. PECORA. Well, with prices fluctuating from day to day, wasn't

that an important thing to put on your records'(
Mr. TRACY. I don't think so.
Mr. PECORA. What evidence have you in documentary form of

any kind that these transactions took place on November 11, 1929?
Mr. TRACY. Well, they must be recorded on the books of the

company.
Mr. PECORA. Can you produce any documentary evidence of any

kind that establishes that as the date of these transactions?
Mr. TRACY. I will have to ask the people who keep the books and

accounts. [After conferring with associates.] Mr. Pecora, we can
do that, of course, but it will take a little time to get it. *

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Tracy, do you know of any mention any-
where in the minute book of the United States & International
Securities Corporation of the decision reached by the directors of
that company to take over these railroad securities from the United
States & Foreign Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. I t would be recorded in the treasurer's report for the
month, in which it was done, and we discussed it.

Mr. PECORA. That would be the only mention?
Mr. TRACY. That would be as usual.
Mr. PECORA. Have you before you all of the data necessary

to enable you to tell the committee precisely how Dillon, Eead &
Co. paid United States & International Securities Corporation for
the railroad shares that it acquired upon the termination of the
joint railroad trading account that terminated on November 9, 1929?

Mr. TRACY. Dillon, Eead & Co. credited the account of the United
States & International Securities Corporation with $7,131,184.62.
Then on the order of the United States & International Securities
Corporation, Dillon, Eead & Co. paid part of these funds to the
Chase National Bank.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much of these funds?
Mr. TRACY. For credit of the United States & International Se-

curities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much did it pay? You said it paid part of

the funds.
Mr. TRACY (addressing associate). How much? (After a pause.)

We haven't got a breakdown of it.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. TRACY, We haven't a breakdown of it, but I can get it

for you.
Mr. PECORA. At what date did Dillon, Eead & Co. make part pay-

ment to Chase ?
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Mr. TRACY. I will have to get that for you, Mr. Pecora. But I
am told they paid out the entire amount almost immediately. I will
have to get those dates for you. I t was on the same day, I am toldf,
that they paid out the entire amount.

Mr. PECORA. And what day wa,s it?
Mr. TRACY. On the day that the
Mr. PECORA (interposing). On November 11 ?
Mr. TRACY. On the date the securities were taken up. I will have*

to look that up on the books. I haven't the date of it here. But
it was paid out immediately.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the acquisition of those large blocks of
bonds of the Seaboard Air Line Eailway Co. by the United States &
International Securities Corporation, who recommended their ac-
quisition by the United States & International ?

Mr. TRACY. Who recommended them?
Mr, PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. Well, I wouldn't remember that offhand. But the

Seaboard Eailroad was the topic of discussion in a great many of
our meetings.

Mr. PECORA. Did Dillon, Eead & Co. have any special interest in
that railroad company at that time?

Mr. TRACY. They were the bankers for the Seaboard.
Mr. PECORA. They were the bankers for the Seaboard, and hence

were, presumably, in possession of complete knowledge of all facts
respecting its financial condition; isn't that so ?

Mr. TRACY. TO the best of my recollection a very complete report
was made on the Seaboard Air Line situation, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, that is not an answer to my
question, Mr. Tracy.

Mr. TRACY. Well, Mr. Pecora, if you will be kind enough to let
me finish

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. TRACY. And that gave all details about the Seaboard Air Line

Eailroad. So they must have been in possession of all facts.
Mr. PECORA. SO far as you know, were Dillon, Eead & Co., as

bankers for the Seaboard Air Line Eailway Co., in full possession of
all the facts relating to the financial condition of that railroad com-
pany at the time that the United States & International purchased
its bonds?

Mr. TRACY. I should think so.
Mr. PECORA. When the decision was arrived at by the United

States & International to buy those bonds, what directors and officers-
of the United States & International do you recall having consulted,
with before that decision was reached?

Mr. TRACY. Which purchase are you now referring to ?
Mr. PECORA. Of the Seaboard Air Line Eailway Co. bonds, all the

bonds that it acquired. Mr. Tracy, it strikes me you ought to be
able to answer the question based upon your own recollection, as to
whom you consulted.

Mr. TRACY. Mr. Pecora, there were some Seaboard bonds bought
long before I was connected with the company.

Mr. PECORA. But I am talking about the large block of bonds
bought while you were president.
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Mr. TRACY. If you will give me exactly what bonds they were, and
the date, I will refresh my memory about it.

Mr. PECORA. I gave them to you a while ago. Now, if you will
turn to the report as of December 31, 1932, of the portfolio of the
United States & International Securities Corporation, made by Price,
Waterhouse & Co., you will find, listed under the caption " Bonds "
a block of $746,500 face value of Seaboard Air Line Railway Com-
pany first and consolidated 6 percent mortgage bonds, due 1945,
won't you ?

Mr. TRACY. I am just getting that now, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. TRACY. Mr. Pecora, according to the sheet I have in front of

me, on November 12 we got $250,000 par value from the joint rail-
road securities trading account, and on January 27 there were
$496,500 that we received on the exchange plan.

Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by that? Do you mean exchange
•of 6-percent bonds for the 5's?

Mr. TRACY. I don't remember the details of the plan. But in
general it was a plan to revamp the whole financial structure of the
Seaboard Air Line Railroad Co.

Mr. PECORA. YOU don't remember the details of it at all?
Mr. TRACY. I can give them to you, but
Mr. PECORA, (interposing). Well, give me the general terms of

the exchaange if you don't know the details. Do you know those ?
Mr. TRACY. I will have to get that for you. (After consulting an

associate.) I haven't got that here, but we will get it for you.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, can you tell us upon whose recommendation

the United States & International Securities Corporation acquired
for its portfolio those bonds of the Seaboard Air Line Railway Co. ?

Mr. TRACY. Well, I cannot tell you specifically on whose recom-
mendation it was made. But I am quite sure it was not made by
any of the partners of Dillon, Read & Co. who might have been on
the board, because they never made recommendations of their own
securities.

Mr. PECORA. Did they ever oppose the acquisition of their own
•securities by the investment trust?

Mr. TRACY. Not to my recollection.
Mr. PECORA. Can you tell us who recommended specifically the

acquisition of those bonds?
Mr. TRACY. NO; I could not possibly remember who specifically

did it. We have had thousands of transactions, Mr. Pecora, and to
try to remember who specifically recommended each transaction I
think is asking too much of anyone.

Mr. PECORA. Not even when the transactions are of the magnitude
of the Chicago, Rock Island & Pacific or the St. Louis-San Francisco?

Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU cannot remember any of the details ?
Mr. TRACY. NO; because these matters were discussed at so many

meetings.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, didn't you tell us before that you

discussed them over the telephone with individual directors if not at
meetings ?
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Mr. TRACY. Over the phone ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. I am in constant touch with directors on the telephone.
Mr. PECORA. There were large blocks of securities, both stocks and

bonds, of a corporation called Louisiana Land & Exploration Co.
in the portfolio of United States & International Securities Cor-
poration, were there not ?

Mr. TRACY. Louisiana Land & Explqration Co.?
Mr, PECORA. Yes; and they are still in the portfolio.
Mr. TRACY. Well, the original bonds were paid off at maturity,

Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. How about the stock? Is it still in the portfolio?
Mr. TRACY. AS to the stock, we have 100,000 shares, I believe, in

the International Securities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Have you any in the portfolio of the United States

& Foreign Securities Corporation?
Mr. TRACY. I do not think so.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever have any?
Mr, TRACY. Yes; we did have.
Mr. PECORA. HOW large a block at any one time?
Mr. TRACY. AS I remember, and I have forgotten exactly, but I

think somewhere around. 80,000 or 90,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. And they were disposed of by United States & For-

eign Securities Corporation to no one other than the United States &
International Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. I don't believe they were.
Mr. PECORA. Who recommended the acquisition of that issue by the

investment trust?
Mr. TRACY. The original bonds?
Mr. PECORA, The bonds and stock. This block of 100,000 shares of

stock, for instance, which is still in the portfolio of United States &
International Securities Corporation.

Mr. TRACY. I wouldn^t remember offhand,
Mr. PECORA. YOU were an officer of the Louisiana Land & Explora-

tion Co., weren't you?
Mr. TRACY. I am, sir; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And particularly well posted as to its financial condi-

tion and operation, aren't you?
Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. And were at the time of the acquisition of those

100,000 shares by your investment trust?
Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did you recommend the purchase of those shares of

the Louisiana Land <& Exploration Co. ?
Mr. TRACY* I don't remember, but don't think I would have done it

because it is not my custom to recommend securities of any company
of which I am on the board. I always give them information about
it, though.

Mr. PECORA. Well, apparently it was not the custom of any mem-
ber of the board to recommend to the board of directors of the in-
vestment trust the purchase of any securities that that particular
director might have been interested in. Is that so ?

Mr. TRACY. AS a rule it was never done.
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Mr. PECORA. In other words, that was the custom ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Nevertheless, we find in the portfolio of that invest-

ment trust large blocks of securities issued by corporations in which
directors of the investment trust were interested.

Mr. TRACY. Oh, unquestionably. We would have to eliminate ai
great many good securities if we did not do that.

Mr. PECORA. YOU would have to eliminate, for instance,, such good
securities as Rock Island Railroad and San Francisco Railway,,
which brought a loss of over 11 million dollars to the portfolio.

Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU would have to eliminate those, too?
Mr. TRACY. We would have to eliminate those too; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you would have to eliminate Louisiana Land &

Exploration Co., too?
Mr. TRACY. Well, that does not happen to be in receivership, but

we would have to eliminate it; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it is not in receivership, but according to your

statement of December 31, 1932, those 100,000 shares of stock, al-
though costing the investment trust $278,125, thgir market value'
as of December 31 last was $75,000.

Mr. TRACY. Yes; that shows that.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about Seaboard Airline Kail way Co., securi-

ties—and that railroad is in receivership, isn't it?'
Mr. TRACY. I t is.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please tell the subcommittee all the securi-

ties held in the portfolio of United States & International Securities
Corporation as of December 31, 1932, that were issued by corpora-
tions of which one or more directors and officers of the United States
& International Securities Corporation or with which one5 or more
were identified?

Mr. TRACY. I would have to check that up, because I do not know
all of the directorships of Mr. Hayden, for instance, which may be
something like

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Could you check them up and give the-
subcommittee that information this afternoon?

Mr. TRACY. I do not think I can because I do not have the book
here that gives directors. I would have to get that list, of Charles
Hayden and Mr. Burchard, of 35 or 40. And I wouldn't want to«
assert my own without going over them.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about Seaboard Air Line Railway Co. securi-
ties are in the portfolio of the United States & International Securi-
ties Corporation as of December 31, 1932, with which you had been*
identified in any way. Can you answer that now ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; I am ready now whenever yoii are.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. TRACY. These are companies of which I am a director and in

which the United States & International Securities Corporation own
securities as of December 31, 1932.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. TRACY. The first one appearing on the list is Empire Trust

Co. The next one is American Gas & Electric Co.
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, let us see right there

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 1815

Mr. TRACY (continuing). And the next one is
Mr. PECORA (interposing). One minute. In the case of the Ameri-

can Gas & Electric Co., according to the portfolio report as of De-
cember 31, 1932, the investment made by the investment trust in that
security aggregated $1,321,683.08, didn't it?

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. All right. You may proceed.
Senator GOLDSBOROTTGH. The witness did not hear you, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. YOU may proceed, Mr. Tracy.
Mr. TRACY. The next one is American Power & Light Co.
Mr. PECORA. What is the aggregate amount of the investment made

by this investment trust in the securities of that company ?
Mr. TRACY. $265,000.
Mr. PECORA. Plus.
Mr. TRACY. Yes. It is $265,761.98.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you may continue.
Mr. TRACY. The next one is National Power & Light Co.
Mr. PECORA. What was the aggregate amount of the investment

made by the investment trust in that security?
Mr. TRACY. That amount is—let me see.
Mr. PECORA. I t is $95,175, isn't it?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU may proceed.
Mr. TRACY. The next one is Amerada Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. What is the aggregate amount invested in the issues

of that corporation ?
Mr. TRACY. $887,502.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, continue, please.
Mr. TRACY. Louisiana Land & Exploration Co.
Mr. PECORA. And we have already got on the record the total

.amount invested of that security, namely, $278,125. Is that right ?
Mr. TRACY. That is right..
Mr. PECORA. NOW you may give us the next one.
Mr. TRACY. United States & Foreign Securities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. First preferred stock of that company?
Mr. TRACY. First preferred stock, 8,745 shares and 5,000 shares of

common.
Mr. PECORA. For the respective sums of $859,371.50 and $225,000.

Is that correct?
Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, are there any others?
Mr. TRACY. I am looking it over now, sir. That is all that I see

here.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy, have you with you a copy of the charter

of United States & International Securities Corporation?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, we have one.
Mr. PECORA. Will you produce it, please ?
Mr. TRACY. Certainly. I will get it for you.
The CHAIRMAN. Did those corporations pay dividends, I mean

the corporations that you have just mentioned ?
Mr. TRACY. Some of them did, sir, yes. I would have to go over

them in .order to give you the details.
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Mr. PECORA. Are you ready to answer my question now?
Mr. TRACY. I have the certificate of incorporation here now.
Mr. PECORA. May I have it, please?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. Here it is.
Mr. PECORA. Have you also a copy of the charter of United States

& Foreign Securities Corporation ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes. We have it.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please produce that also ?
Mr. TRACY. Here it is.
Mr. PECORA. Thank you. Now, Mr. Tracy, isn't it a fact that the

original charter of United States & Foreign Securities Corporation
contains the following provision, among others:

8th. In case the corporation enters into contracts or transacts business with
one or more of its directors or with any firm of which one or more of its:

directors are members, or with any other corporation or association of which
one or more of its directors are stockholders, directors, or officers, such con-
tract or transaction shall not be invalidated or in anywise affected by the fact
that such director or directors doing it may have interests therein which are
or might be adverse to the interests of this corporation, even though the
vote of the director or directors having such adverse interest shall have been
necessary to obligate the corporation upon such contract or transaction. No
such director or directors shall be liable to the corporation or to any stock-
holder or creditor thereof, or to any other person, for any loss incurred by it
under or by reason of such contract or transaction, nor shall such director or
directors be accountable for any gains or profits realized thereon.

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. I accept that.
Mr. PECORA. And was that article 8 of the original certificate of

incorporation in effect until this amendment, on or about March 12,
1930, when the original article was stricken out and the following
substituted therefor:

Senator ADAMS (interposing). Is that eighth article in the bylaws?
or in the certificate of incorporation?

Mr. PECORA. I t is in the certificate of incorporation of the
company. *

Senator ADAMS. Very well. You said bylaws and I wanted the
record to be correct on that point.

Mr. PECORA. I meant in the charter. Now, that substitute is as
follows:

Any contract or other transaction between the corporation and any one or
more of its directors, or between the corporation and any firm of which one or
more of its directors are members or employees, or in which they are interested,
or between the corporation and any corporation or association of which one or
more of its directors are stockholders, members, directors, officers, or em-
ployees, or in which one or more directors of the corporation are interested,
shall be valid for all purposes notwithstanding the presence of such director
or directors at the meetings; of the board of directors which acts upon or in
reference to such contract or transaction, and notwithstanding his or their
participation in such action, if the fact of such interest shall be disclosed or
known to the board of directors and the board of directors shall authorize,
approve, or ratify such contract or transaction by the votes of a majority of
the directors present at a meeting of the board of directors at which a quorum
is present without counting the vote or votes of such interested director or
directors.

Such interested director or directors may be counted in determining whether
a quorum is present at such meeting. No director or directors interested in
such contract or transaction shall be liable to the corporation, or to any stock-
holder or creditor thereof, or to any person for any loss incurred by it under
or by reason of any such contract or transaction so authorized, approved, or
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ratified. Nor shall any director or directors be accountable for any gains
or profits realized therein. This article 8 shall not be construed to invalidate
any contract or other transaction which would otherwise be valid under the
common and statutory law applicable thereto.

Do you approve of the original provision of this charter that I
have read? Do you think it is a proper provision to put in the
charter of an investment trust whose securities are sold to the public ?

Mr. TRACY. I see no objection to it. Our directors are on so many
boards that if we eliminated the .securities of all companies with
which our directors are connected we would have had a very re-
stricted list from which to make our investments.

Mr. PECORA. YOU see no objection to including in your charter a
provision which exempts officers and directors of this investment
trust from any liability whatsoever to the company, or to any of
its stockholders, for any losses incurred by the investment trust in
a transaction with another corporation in which a director of the
investment trust is interested, even though the vote of that director
was necessary to put the transaction through ?

Mr. TRACY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that is fair?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Even though the director thus exempt from liability

in casting his vote might have represented an adverse interest to the
investment trust ? You still think it is fair ?

Mr. TRACY. Well, wait a minute, Mr. Pecora. I do not think any
of our directors have ever done anything of that kind.

Mr. PECORA. Whether they ever did it or not, they could have
done that under the terms of this charter without being liable.

Mr. TRACY. Well, a board of directors are either honest or dis-
honest, and if they are honest they do not do things detrimental to
their stockholders. And ours have never done it.

Mr. PECORA. And if the Board of Directors had desired, by a
dishonest judgment, to commit the investment trust to a transac-
tion with a corporation in which they had an adverse interest, the}?'
could have done it without being liable. And if you have a dis-
honest board in one of these companies the security holders are just
out of luck. And you think you do not put any temptation in the
directors by an article of this kind.

Mr. TRACY. I do not care, Mr. Pecora, what statute or article or
clause you may have, if your board is not honest it makes no differ-
ence, for in that.case they will not operate the company honestly.
On the other hand, if they are honest they will operate the company
honestly, as this company was operated.

Mr. PECORA. But nobody can guarantee the honesty of anybody.
Mr. TRACY. NO, but
Mr. PECORA (continuing). And here you are exempting a director

who might have acted dishonestly, from any liability to your cor-
poration by reason of any loss incurred as a result thereof, aren't
you?

Senator ADAMS. I do not believe this is an appropriate time for
you gentlemen to get into a huddle [referring to a whispered sug-
gestion by an associate of the witness].

Mr. NITZE. Well, there is one provision of the charter which
says
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Senator ADAMS (interposing). But this is a matter of examination
<of the witness.

Mr. PECORA. I think you are right, Senator Adams.
Mr. NITZE. Well, there is one provision of the charter in which it
y
Senator ADAMS (interposing). But you are not being asked to

answer the question.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Pecora, when was this last language that you

read substituted for the other?
Mr. PECORA. On March 12, 1930, this other clause was substituted,

which also exempts them from liability.
The CHAIRMAN. Was that done by an act of the State legislature ?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; it was done by a mere adoption of an amend-

ment by the stockholders at an annual meeting or somi meeting of
the stockholders. Isn't that so, Mr. Tracy ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Then you say you approve of that sort of provision ?
Mr. TRACY. I do.
Mr. PECORA. YOU think it is proper and essential to the best inter-

ests of the investment trust to have its directors and officers pro-
tected from liability in case of any dishonest exercise of judgment
by such a clause as this ? I mean in event that they should be guilty
-of such action.

Mr. TRACY. SO many of our directors are directors of other com-
panies that I suppose the lawyers put that in. I think it is all right.
And our company has always been run honestly, as the results show.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Tracy, aside from the question of honesty,
it is a question of good judgment. You recognize that almost all
human minds are influenced in their decisions by their personal in-
terest. It may be an honest influence. This permits a man to par-
ticipate in a transaction in which he has conflicting interests and
in which his honest judgment may be influenced by those interests.
Do you not think that that is an objectionable thing?

Mr. TRACY. I think it is, in a way, Senator; but with all the
directorships that a great many of our directors have we would
have had to eliminate some of the best securities that there were
available for investment.

Senator ADAMS. Oh, not at all, because this goes this far. For
instance, all Mr. Dillon has to do is to stay out and not participate
in the situation. But this goes so far that any member of your
board may participate and may vote upon a transaction dealing
with things in which he is interested. I am only discussing it
from the standpoint of the effect on his judgment. , You have demon-
strated in your testimony that even your board of directors made
errors of judgment, I think, in some of these very purchases.

Mr. TRACY. Oh, yes.
Senator ADAMS. SO you have seen fit in that to incorporate a

provision setting aside the law that has been established as a result
of a good deal of experience. That is, the courts in the absence
of this could say to you that a director might not participate in
passing upon a transaction in which he has an interest. The courts
have said that that is necessary, in their judgment, to protect against
these errors of judgment as well as against perhaps a violation of
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the fiduciary relation. It is a question of whether or not a corpora-
tion acting as an investment trust rather than as a fiduciary should
set itself up in conflict with the rule which equity courts have seen
fit to establish.

Mr. TRACY. Of course that was drawn up by counsel, Senator. I
am not a lawyer, but I do not think that anything we put in the
charter sets aside the statutes. That would not make any difference,
would it ? Even if we did that in our charter and the law did not
conform to that, it would not be worth anything, would it? I am
not a lawyer; I am just asking you

Senator ADAMS. We are discussing a question of ethics, partly, and
I am just merely a country lawyer. Morals and the law, we have
always thought, ought to run rather close together.

Mr. TRACY. And conform.
Senator ADAMS. And usually, if you find out what is the right

thing to do, you will find it is the legal thing to do also. So that Mr.
Tracy does not have to be a lawyer ordinarily to decide the law cor-
rectly if his ethics are sound.

Mr. TRACY. That is my opinion.
The CHAIRMAN. That provision would authorize you to serve two

masters.
Mr. PECORA. And if he served the other master on this investment

trust he is immune from liability to this trust or any of its stock-
holders. Is not that so ?

Mr. TRACY. I do not know that that has ever been the case.
Mr. PECORA. That is the effect of this provision, is it not ?
The CHAIRMAN. It does not require it, but authorizes it.
Mr. TRACY, I dp not think we can da anything that is not legal.
Mr. PECORA. If a director did anything under the law that was

not legal, he is exempted from liability by this clause.
Mr. TRACY. YOU know more about law than I do. I do not know

anything about law.
Mr. PECORA. But you still think this was a wise provision to insert

in the charter ?
Mr. TRACY. Our counsel did.
Mr. PECORA. Did you? You are the president of the corporation.

The counsel are mere hired servants.
Mr. TRACY. Yes; I think it is all right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU approved of it in principle ?
Mr. TRACY. I approved of it.
Mr. PECORA. Why was not a similar provision put in the charter

of the United States & International Securities Corporations when
it was organized in 1928 ?

Mr. TRACY. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. If it was good in the first instance, why was it not

good for the second investment trust, in 1928 ?
Mr. TRACY. Counsel did not put it in; I cannot tell you.
Mr. PECORA. Who organized this corporation—counsel?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir. They drew up the bylaws.
Mr. PECORA. This is in the charter. They carried out the wishes

of the organizers, did they not?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the meeting of the stockholders held
on March 12, 1930, at which this clause 8, paragraph S] of the cer-
tificate of incorporation of the United States & Foreign Securities
Corporation was modified by the substitution of paragraph 8 that
I have read ?

Mr. TRACY. If it says so there, that was the date.
Mr. PECORA. Were you present at the meeting of the stockholders?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; I was not.
Mr. PECORA. Did you participate as president and director of the

United States & Foreign Securities Corporation in any discussion
at which it was proposed to modify the provisions: of the original
paragraph 8 of the charter?

Mr. TRACY. Yes. I remember a discussion with the lawyers on
that. I don't remember the details of it.

Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for the change ?
Mr. TRACY. I don't remember.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever know?
Mr. TRACY. Undoubtedly I did know. I have discussed it with

counsel.
Mr. PECORA. What discussion did you have with counsel about it?
Mr. TRACY. I don't remember the details of it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know any reason for the change ? Just look

at the original paragraph and the substituted paragraph and see
if you now can give this committee any reason for the change that
was made on March 12, 1930.

Mr. TRACY. NO. I don't know of any specific reason.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who proposed originally that such a

change be made in the charter?
Mr. TRACY. NO, I don't; I don't remember.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever recognize any necessity for a change?
Mr. TRACY. I may have when I discussed it with counsel.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know now the change effected by the sub-

stitution of the present paragraph 8 for the original paragraph 8 ?
Mr. TRACY. I cannot say that I do.
Mr. PECORA. Did you agree, as president and stockholder and

officer, to a change the nature of which you did not understand?
Mr. TRACY. In a matter of this kind I would accept the advice of

counsel.
Mr. PECORA. What advice did counsel give in the matter that in-

fluenced you to agree to it ?
Mr. TRACY. He undoubtedly advised this change, and I agreed

to it.
Mr. PECORA. For what reason?
Mr. TRACY. I don't remember the reason.
Mr. PECORA. Can you tell us any reason now by comparing the

original paragraph 8 with the substituted paragraph 8?
Mr. TRACY. I don't remember any reason. I can ask counsel and

he can give it to you and save your time.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not, when the securities of

the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation were offered to
the public for subscription—I am referring, now, principally to the
$25,000,000 worth of first preferred stock—any publication was made
which apprised prospective purchasers of the first preferred stock
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that the charter of this company, $25,000,000 of the securities of
which they were being asked to buy, contained that provision
embodied in paragraph 8 of the charter ?

Mr. TRACY. I do not recall it; but I was not connected with the
company at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I am suffering from a cold and
hoarseness, and I would ask that the committee take a recess at this
time until 2 o'clock.

The CHAIRMAN. We will take a recess until 2 o'clock.
(Whereupon, at 12:40 o'clock p.m., a recess was taken until 2

o'clock p.m.)
AFTERNOON SESSION

The subcommittee reconvened at 2 p.m., Tuesday, October 10,
1933, at the expiration of the noon recess.

TESTIMONY OF E&NEST B. TEACY—Resumed

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Proceed, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. AS I recall your testimony this morning, you stated
for the record the date of the acquisition of the St. Louis & San
Francisco Railway stock by the United States & International Se-
curities Corporation from Dillon, Eead & Co., and the price paid, on
November 11, 1929—no. It was transferred originally by Dillon,
Eead & Co. to the United States & Foreign.

Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Will you state the price at which that stock was

transferred on December 31, 1929, to the United States & Inter-
national Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. I will have to look that up [after examining papers].
$105.22, according to the market as of that date.

Mr. PECORA. Per share?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you have the total consideration in dollars and

cents? You will find it in the report of the meeting of the board
of directors of January 1930.

Mr. TRACY. $2,157,079.
Mr. PECORA. In your testimony this morning you indicated the

securities in the portfolio of the United States & International Se-
curities Corporation as of December 31, 1932, which had been issued
by companies with which you were connected or affiliated. Can you
give us similar information with regard to the securities in that
portfolio as of the end of last year, which were issued by corpora-
tions in which other directors of the United States & International
Securities Corporation were members, or interested?

Mr. TRACY. I would have to get a directors' record to check that
up for you.

Mr. PECORA. Can you point to any securities on this portfolio
list as of December 31 last, which were issued by any corporation
or corporations with respect to which no director of the United
States & International Securities Corporation and no member of
the firm of Dillon, Kead & Co. was interested ?
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Mr. TRACY. I would be guessing at that. I would not take a
chance on saying what corporations Mr. Hayden was a director of,
or Mr. Brush, or Mr. Ecker. I have not a complete list of their
directorships.

Mr. PECORA. Calling attention to Price, Waterhouse & Co.'s report
of the United States & International as of December 31, 1932, there
were in its portfolio on that date, among other securities, 8,745 shares
of United States & Foreign Securities Corporation first preferred,
and 5,000 shares of United States & Foreign Securities Corporation
common stock.

Mr. TRACY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. When did the United States' & International acquire

the 8,745 shares of first preferred stock of the United States &
Foreign Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. I will have to look that up for you.
Mr. PECORA. What was the total consideration paid, while you

are looking up this other matter, for those 8,745 shares of the first
preferred stock of the United States & Foreign?

Mr. TRACY. $859,371.50.
Mr. PECORA. And what was the total consideration paid for the

5,000 shares of the common stock of the United States & Foreign
Securities ?

Mr. TRACY. $225,000.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know when the 5,000 shares of the common

stock were acquired?
Mr. TRACY. I will find out for you [after conferring with associ-

ates]. The preferred stock, Mr. Pecora, was acquired in October,
the end of October, and the first of November 1928.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. And the common on December 12, 1928.
Mr. PECORA. Were those issues purchased in the open market ?
Mr. TRACY. The preferred was purchased in the open market,

through Dillon, Read & Co., and the common was purchased from the
United States & Foreign Securities Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether the 8,745 shares of the first
preferred stock of the United States & Foreign that were acquired,
as you say, in October and November 1928 by the United States &
International, and which you say were acquired through Dillon,
Read & Co., were shares that were owned by Dillon, Read & Co. or
any of the individual members of that firm ?

Mr. TRACY. Not to my knowledge. They were purchased, as I
understand it, through Dillon, Read & Co. in the open market.
„ Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for the acquisition of the 5,000
shares of the common stock on December 12, 1928, of the United
States & Foreign Securities Corporation ?

Mr. TRACY. Those were shares that the company gave me an
option on.

Mr. PECORA. Under the terms of the option, what were you to pay
for those shares if you exercised the option ?

Mr. TRACY. $25 a share.
Mr. PECORA. $25 a share.
Mr. TRACY. And they sold up to $72.
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Mr. PECORA. They sold up to $72. The company bought them
at a little less than 50.

Mr. TRACY. I will look up the price.
Mr. PECORA. Say at 45.
Mr. TRACY. At 45.
Mr. PECORA. Five thousand shares of common for $225,000 makes

a transaction on the basis of $45 a share; is that right ? !

Mr. TRACY. Yes; that is the figure.
Mr. PECORA. Then, immediately upon the acquisition of those

5,000 shares at $45 a share, the company gave you an option to buy
them from it at $25 a share.

Mr. TRACY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. What was the reason for that, Mr. Tracy ? Isn't that

an unusual transaction?
Mr. TRACY. Unusual?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. I would not call it unusual.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever have any other transaction of that

sort?
Mr. TRACY. Any other of that sort?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; where a corporation of which you are president

buys in the open market, or buys from the issuing corporation, 5,000
shares of its stock at $45 a share, and immediately gives an option
to its president to repurchase those shares at $25 a share?

Mr. TRACY. The directors asked me what I wanted in the way
of compensation, and I told them I wanted options on stock. I did
not take part in their decision.

Mr. PECORA. I asked you if you knew of any other kind of trans-
action like that.

Mr. TRACY. I cannot recall any.
Mr. PECORA. Then it was unusual, was it not, even within your

own experience?
Mr. TRACY. It may have been. I had options on stock in other

companies, though.
Mr. PECORA. Under similar circumstances, where you were presi-

dent, and where the company went out and bought the stock at a
much higher price for your benefit? Have you had those experi-
ences ?

Mr. TRACY. They bought it at the then market.
Mr. PECORA. They bought it at the then market, which was $45,

and gave you an option to purchase it from them at $25 ?
Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have never had any other transaction of that

sort, have you ?
Mr. TRACY. Not to my recollection, but I did not exercise the

option.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. TRACY. I did not exercise the option.
Mr. PECORA. YOU could have.
Mr. TRACY. I could have, but I did not.
Mr. PECORA. The company gave it to you for you to exercise if

you wished?
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Mr. TRACY. Correct. I asked them for an option on stock.
Mr. PECORA. Can you not tell this committee the reason why such

a transaction was had ?
Mr. TRACY. Well, I simply told the board that I wanted for my

remuneration options on stock; that I did not want a .salary.
Mr. PECORA. Were you asked if you wanted a salary for your

services &s president?
Mr. TRACY. I told them I did not want a salary.
Mr. PECORA. Were you asked if you wanted a salary?
Mr. TRACY. I believe I was.
Mr. PECORA. And you declined a salary?
Mr. TRACY. I declined a salary.
Mr. PECORA. Was any discussion had between you concerning the

question of salary they would be willing to offer you ?
Mr. TRACY. NO ; I did not want any salary. That is as far as it

went, as far as I was concerned.
Mr. PECORA. YOU preferred to take your compensation in the

form of this option?
Mr. TRACY. I preferred to take my compensation in the form of

an option.
Mr. PECORA. Why was that preferable to you, Mr. Tracy ?
Mr. TRACY. Because I felt that I would get my reward if the com-

pany was a success.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much of a reward did you expect to get ?
Mr. TRACY. Depending on how much of a success I made of the

company.
Mr. PECORA. What were the terms of the option ?
Mr. TRACY. I was to be allowed to take up, as I remember it, a

thousand shares per year over a period of 5 years, and I would take
it up, or it could accumulate, at $25 per share, with interest at the
rate of 6 percent.

Mr. PECORA. Was that option given in writing ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of the option agreement ?
Mr. TRACY. They are looking for it now.
Mr. PECORA. All right, sir. While they are looking that up, let me

ask you if, when you became president of the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation, you entered into a similar arrangement for
your compensation.

Mr, TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In lieu of a salary?
Mr. TRACY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Then, will you produce, if you can, whatever option

agreement was given to you by the United States & Foreign Securi-
ties Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. That is the agreement [handing paper to
Mr. Pecoral.

Mr. PECORA. Can you let us have this copy for the record?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer in evidence the copy of the agreement pro-

duced by the witness, purporting to constitute the option agreement
entered into between him and the United States & International
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Securities Corporation for the purchase of 5,000 shares of the com-
mon stock of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation,
which agreement is dated December 27, 1928, and is executed by the
United States & International Securities Corporation by E. A. Nellis,
treasurer, and by Ernest B. Tracy, this witness.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received and introduced into the record.
(The document referred to, option agreement between Tracy and

United States & International Securities Corporation, December 27,
1928, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No.
18 ", see p. 1853.)

Mr. PECORA. I offer in evidence a copy of the agreement produced
by the witness, purporting to be the option agreement between him-
self and United States & Foreign Securities Corporation, dated
December 26, 1928, executed on behalf of United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation by E. A. Nellis, its treasurer, and by the
witness, Ernest B. Tracy, in his individual capacity.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, option agreement between Tracy and

United States & Foreign Securities Corporation, December 26, 1928,
was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 19 ",
and will be found at the end of today's record.)

Mr. PECORA. The second option covered 15,000 shares.
Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Senator COUZENS. Of the same stock ?
Mr. PECORA. Of the same stock.
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. TO what extent have you exercised those options,

Mr. Tracy?
Mr. TRACY. I have not exercised them.
The CHAIRMAN. Either one?
Mr. TRACY. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. I understood 500 shares came from one of these.
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir. I have not exercised them.
Mr. PECORA. The option agreement between you and the United

States & Foreign Securities Corporation bears date December the
26th, 1928, and has been marked " Committee's Exhibit 19 " of this
date. I notice from this option agreement, Mr. Tracy, that it covers
15,000 shares of the common stock of the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation, and that the option to you to purchase those
15,000 shares fixes a price of $25 per share.

Mr. TRACY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are entitled to exercise this option in amounts

of not more than 3,000 shares on or before March 1, 1929, and a
similar number for each succeeding year thereafter, up to and includ-
ing March 31, 1933. That is substantially correct, is it not?

Mr. TRACY. Whatever that says.
Mr. PECORA. Was this treasury stock that the United States & For-

eign Securities Corporation agreed to sell you at $25 a share under
the terms of this option?

Mr. TRACY. My recollection is that it was bought in the market,
but I will have to check that to be sure.

Mr. PECORA. Will you please look into that and tell us ?
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Mr. TRACY. I am getting those figures for you, Mr. Pecora. Pur-
chased throughout 1928.

Mr. PECORA. Can you tell us what the market value was of the
common stock of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation
on December 26, 1928, the date of this option?

Mr. TRACY. I can get that for you. I have not any record.
Mr. PECORA. I t was considerably more than $25 a share, was it

not?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And the stock was listed at that time on the 'Sew

York Curb Exchange, was it not ?
Mr. TRACY. I believe it was.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long will it take you or your associates to get

the data which will enable you to tell the committee when the United
States & Foreign Securities Corporation purchased these 15,000
shares, and the price which it paid for them ?

Mr. TRACY. I have a note right here on that. We began buying
them on February 20, 1928, and the first 200 shares were bought at
$25.08. The next 100 shares

Mr. PECORA. DO not go through the whole list. Give the period
of time during which the company acquired these 15,000 shares of its
stock in the market and the total purchase price.

Mr. TRACY. From February 20 to October 31.
The CHAIRMAN. 1928?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the total purchase price?
Mr. TRACY. I will have that totaled up for you, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. And then while they are totaling it they can give

us the average price per share represented by these purchases. When
did you become the president of the United States & Foreign Se-
curities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. It was in the latter part of 1927, Mr. Pecora, and it
was at that time that it was agreed that I should receive options at
$25 per share.

Mr. PECORA. Was the agreement at that time reduced to writing?
Mr. TRACY. It was not.
Mr. PECORA. It was only reduced to writing for the first time on

December 26, 1928 ?
Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. About a year or more after the agreement you say

had actually been made?
Mr. TRACY. That is correct. There was a long delay, as I remem-

ber it, iii drafting the agreement.
Mr. PECORA. I t was a simple agreement to draft, was it not?
Mr. TRACY. I t was a simple agreement to draft. I did not push

it. Their word was good enough for me.
Mr. PECORA. With whom did you make this agreement on behalf

of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation? I mean
with what officers of that corporation did you have these negotiations
that culminated in this agreement providing for your compensation ?

Mr. TRACY. Mr. Dillon said there was a vacancy on the board of
directors and that he would like me to fill it. That was in the spring
of 1927. I said I would be very glad to do so. And in the fall of
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the year he asked me whether I would accept the presidency of the
company, and I said I would. And they asked me what com-
pensation 1 wanted, and I told them I wanted option warrants.
They asked me if I wanted a salary and I said I did not; that I
would not assume the responsibility for a salary, that I preferred to
have option warrants. At that time the stock was selling, as I
remember it, around 25.

Mr. PECORA. It was not listed at that time, was it?
Mr. TRACY. I do not remember whether it was listed or not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it was not listed, as I remember it, until Feb-

ruary 1928 on the New York Curb Exchange.
Mr. TRACY. If that is the listing date, it was not listed at that

time.
Mr. PECORA. Can you explain the reason for the delay of a year

or more in the actual drafting and execution of this simple option
agreement ?

Mr. TRACY. NO ; I cannot.
Mr. PECORA. And you were not pushing it at all ?
Mr. TRACY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have the advice of any lawyer that such*

an agreement could well rest on an oral understanding?
Mr. TRACY. I did not need the advice of a lawyer. Their word

was good enough for me, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, how about the ability of your estate in the

event of your death being able to enforce this agreement of which
there was no written evidence for more than a year ?

Mr. TRACY. Well, during that first year, you see, I could not
anyway have taken any of those options.

Mr. PECORA. That is because this option agreement was not made
until December 26, 1928, more than a year after ?

Mr. TRACY. That is right. And at the end of the year I was en-
titled to take up the option.

Mr. PECORA. Was there a similar lapse of time between the making
of the agreement by word of mouth between you and the United
States & International Securities Corporation and the actual execu-
tion of the agreement in writing?

Mr. TRACY. NO; there was not, Mr. Pecora. I remember that
several drafts were drawn up and then changed by the lawyers, and
they said they would get it ready. I did not push them about it.

Mr. PECORA. Are you talking now about the agreement between
you and the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. There were several drafts drawn up by lawyers?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Submitted to you?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you object to any of the provisions in those

various drafts that caused you to reject them?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; not that I remember.
Mr. PECORA. Why was not the first one of those agreements drafted

actually executed between the parties?
Mr. TRACY. I cannot remember the details. Of course I took my

draft and submitted it to my counsel and had him go over it. I
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do not even remember whether we made any changes, because in
substance what I was to get was an option on stock at 25.

Mr. PECORA. I thought a few moments ago you said you did not
have to consult a lawyer and did not consult a lawyer for your own
personal guidance.

Mr. TRACY. I do not think that was the question that you asked
me, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Well, what question did you think I asked you to
which you made answer that you did not find it necessary to consult
a lawyer.

Mr. TRACY. I would like to have it read to me, if I may.
Mr. PECORA. What transaction did you think I was questioning

you about when you answered that you did not find it necessary to
consult a lawyer?

Mr. TRACY. Well, I will have to find out what the question is
before I can answer that question, Mr. Pecora.

(Thereupon the following was read by the reporter, as above
recorded:)

• Mr. PECOKA. Did you have the advice of any lawyer that such an agreement
could well rest on an oral understanding.

Mr. TRACY. I did not need the advice of a lawyer. Their word was good
enough for me, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. The oral understanding
Mr. TRACY. I did not need the advice of a lawyer on the question

of the oral side of it. I said their word was good enough for me
that I was to get these options.

Mr. PECORA. DO you not recall why you rejected—if you did re-
ject—any of the original drafts of this option agreement submitted
to you ?

Mr. TRACY. NO; it was perfectly simple. I said these were the
terms on which I will be glad to accept the presidency of the com-
pany. I discussed it with the board and they said all right, and
that was all there was to it so far as I was concerened.

Mr. PECORA. Then for about a year or more the whole thing
got lost in the shuffle.

Mr. TRACY. Yes; for that at least. I t was all during that period.
Mr. PECORA. On December 26, 1928, when this option agreement

was given to you by the United States & Foreign Securities Corpora-
tion, what was the market value of the stock?

Mr. TRACY. We have not got that here. We will have to look
it up in the Chronicle to get the market on that date.

Mr. PECORA. DO you not recall that it was around $45 a share?
Mr. TRACY. I t was around that, or higher, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Around that or higher?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Under this option agreement you had the right on or

before March 1, 1929, which was a period of only 2 months and a
few days after the date of this option agreement, to purchase 3,000
shares at $25 a share, did you not?

Mr. TRACY. In the United States & Foreign?
Mr. PECORA. In the United States & Foreign.
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. If that stock was worth in the market $45 or more
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before March 1st at $25 a share you could have taken in a profit of
$20 a share, or $60,000, within 2 months' time, could you not?^

Mr. TRACY. I assume your arithmetic is correct, but I did not
do it.

Mr. PECORA. Why did you not do it ? Did you not think that was
enough compensation for 2 months' work as the president of this
corporation ?

Mr. TRACY. NO, I had just been made president of the company
and I would not have sold my stock if I had owned it.

Mr. PECORA. Why did you not take it down under this option?
Mr. TRACY. Because the option could accrue. Why should I take

it down when the option accrued?
Mr. PECORA. SO you could make a profit on it by disposing of it in

the open market.
Mr. TRACY. But I told you I did not want to sell it.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did you expect to get any compensation if you

were not going to sell the stock ?
Mr. TRACY. Well, over a period of years I would have probably

taken up stock, as I expect to do eventually, and keep it.
Mr. PECORA. Have you exercised any of these options up to the

present time?
Mr. TRACY. I have not.
Senator ADAMS. Have any of those lapsed or are they all still

available to you ?
Mr. TRACY. They are all still available to me. They were

renewed.
Mr. PECORA. I was coming to that. They actually did lapse ac-

cording to the tenor of their original terms, but their option periods
have been extended, have they not?

Mr. TRACY. Their option period has been extended because it was
agreed to be extended before the option expired.

Mr. PECORA. In the extension agreement were any of the terms
changed ?

Mr. TRACY. NO ; not a bit.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know of any reason why you did not exer-

cise your rights under either of those two option agreements at
any time thereafter?

Mr. TRACY. Well, because I did not want to do it; that is why I
did not do it.

Mr. PECORA. What was the sense of having the options as your
form of compensation if you were not going to exercise your rights ?

Mr. TRACY. I had 5 years in which to take up those options.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did you intend toi profit by these options and

thereby be compensated for your years of service as president of
these two investment trusts?

Mr. TRACY. I intended to take them up eventually and hold the
stock and have a very valuable asset, which I still hope to do, and
receive dividends on that common stock.

Mr. PECORA. And when you had a chance to buy this stock at $25
a share at a time when market conditions would have enabled you
to realize a handsome profit you preferred for reasons of your own
not to exercise the option?

Mr. TRACY. YOU are quite right. I would not have sold out on
my company.
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Senator ADAMS. Mr. Pecora, you see he had a good deal of confi-
dence in the president of the company. He thought maybe the pres-
ident of the company would make it prosper.

Mr. TRACY. YOU are quite right, Senator. I did.
The CHAIRMAN. Have dividends been paid on the common stock?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Senator COTTZENS. When did the stock go down below the option

price ? At what time ?
Mr. TRACY. I think it was in the spring of 1930, but I will have

to look it up to be exact.
Senator COTTZENS. YOU think in the spring of 1930 the price went

down below the option price?
Mr. TRACY. I think it did.
Senator COTJZENS. And therefore you would not want to exer-

cise the option under those circumstances?
Mr. TRACY. I beg your pardon?
Senator COTTZENS. I say, you would not want to exercise the option

under those circumstances?
Mr. TRACY. NO. I would let the options accrue.
Senator ADAMS. YOU were really making a speculation and letting

the other fellow furnish the money against your services as long
as your option lasts ?

Mr. TRACY. That is the way I am getting my compensation.
Senator ADAMS. That is the way you are playing it?
Mr. TRACY. That is the way I am getting my compensation. If

I make a success of the company I will profit. If the company is
not successful I will not profit.

Senator ADAMS. YOU are betting your time and your services?
Mr. TRACY. My services and my efforts, yes; and my endeavors

to make a success of this company. If it is a success I will make a
profit out of it. If it is not a success I will not make any profit.

Senator ADAMS. But so far as the stock is concerned, heads you
come out at least even on that, and tails you win?

Mr. TRACY. Well, I devote time to it in which I might possibly
otherwise make money.

Senator ADAMS. In the past few years it has been much more
profitable for people to handle other people's money than their own
in investing it.

Mr. TRACY. I believe we have done well with this company. I
think we have done unusually well with it.

Mr. PECORA. Has the United States & Foreign Securities Corpora-
tion made investments for its portfolio in issues other than those
in which officers or directors of the United States & Foreign Securi-
ties Corporation have been interested?

Mr. TRACY. I will have to look up the list of all of the director-
ships of the officers and directors and check every investment that
they have made to be able to give you a correct answer on that, Mr.
Pecora. I have not the slightest idea of all the directorships of a
number of our directors.

Mr. PECORA. Have your associates completed their research into
the records for the purpose of giving us the total consideration paid
by the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation for the
15,000 shares that were covered by the option agreement with you?
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Mr. TRACY. The cost, Mr. Pecora, was $571,194.11. An average
price of $38.08 per share.

Mr. PECORA. When that company made this option agreement
with you to sell you this stock at $25 a share which it had bought
at $38 a share average, did it write down those shares in its port-
folio to the $25 a share option price to you ?

Mr. TRACY. We carried it on our books here, of course.
Mr. PECORA. Not at the option price to you?
Mr. TRACY. On this statement that I have before me it is car-

ried on the books*
Mr. PECORA. I say, it was never written down to the option price

to you?
Mr. TRACY. I will have to find out from the accountants.
Mr. PECORA. While they are looking that up will you let me look

at the minute book again, minute book of the investment trust?
Mr. TRACY. What period?
Mr. PECORA. 1929, those that we had this morning.
The CHAIRMAN. Those options are extended to 1936, Mr. Tracy?
Mr. TRACY. They were extended for 3 years, 1936.
Mr. PECORA. From which office did you principally conduct the

affairs of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation as its
president ?

Mr. TRACY. AS its president?
Mr. PtecoRA. As its president, from which office did you direct or

conduct its affairs principally?
Mr. TRACY. From the directors' meetings. My job was to follow

the investments.
Mr. PECORA. From which office?
The CHAIRMAN. The location of the office?
Mr. TRACY. Why, the office of the company, the only office is in

Newark, N.J.
Mr. PECORA. I know that, but from which office did you, as presi-

dent, actually conduct its operations and business ?
(Mr. Tracy started to confer with associates.)
Mr. PECORA. DO you have to have the advice of anybody to answer

that question?
Mr. TRACY. We have only got the one office, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I know, you are talking about the Newark office.
Mr. TRACY. Yes; that is the only office the company has.
Mr. PECORA. Did you as its president use that office for the conduct

of the operation of the company's business and affairs?
Mr. TRACY. All the details of the company are carried on in that

office, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Which office did you principally occupy in the daily

routine of the conduct of the company's business ?
Mr. TRACY. My office as far as running the investments of this

company, which is my job, is to follow the investments and the secu-
rities that we have, I can do it anywhere.

Mr. PECORA. From which office did you do it?
Mr. TRACY. Directors' meetings.
Mr. PECORA. From which office did you principally conduct your

direction of the company's business?
Mr. TRACY. The company has but one office and that is the Newark.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1832 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. PECORA. IS that the office that you occupied as a matter of
routine ?

Mr. TRACY. AS a matter of routine, I occupy an office at 1 Wall
Street.

Mr. PECORA. And did you use that office at No. 1 Wall Street prin-
cipally in your business of directing the affairs of this company ?

Mr. TRACY. I did not.
Mr. PECORA. What other office did you use principally ?
Mr. TRACY. In directing the affairs of the company? The affairs

of the company are run by the directors. The purchase and sale of
securities, selection of their investments, are principally decided upon
at officers' meetings, which may be held in my office, may be held at
28 Nassau Street, as a matter of convenience.

Mr. PECORA. Where was the treasurer's office?
Mr. TRACY. The treasurer of the company? I t is in the office of

the company.
Mr. PECORA. Where?
Mr. TRACY. Newark.
Mr. PECORA. Who was the treasurer ?
Mr. TRACY. Mr. Nellis is the treasurer.
Mr. PECORA. What office did he occupy? What headquarters or

office did he occupy in the discharge of his duties as treasurer, or
from what office did he discharge his duties as treasurer ?

Mr. TRACY. From the only office that the company has in Newark.
Mr. PECORA. Then Mr. Nellis was always located at the Newark

office, was he, and no other office?
Mr. TRACY. TO my knowledge, that is where he always was.
Mr. PECORA. Who was the secretary of the corporation ?
Mr. TRACY. At what time, sir?
Mr. PECORA. In 1928 and 1929.
Mr. TRACY. Because there were certain changes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, in 1928 and 1929.
Mr. TRACY (after conferring with associates at length). I am told

that Mr. Nellis was also secretary in 1928, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Did you go to the Newark office of the company every

business day?
Mr. TRACY. Indeed I don't.
Mr. PECORA. Did you go as often as once a week ?
Mr. TRACY. NO ; I wouldn't say that I went as often as once a week.
Mr. PECORA. Did you go as often as once a month ?
Mr. TRACY. I might have gone over there once a month.
Mr. PECORA. There is a possibility that you did ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you certainly then could not have attended to

the current business of this company a(s its president on the occa-
sions that might have been as frequently as once a month when you
went over to the Newark office, which you say is the only office?

Mr. TRACY. Only office. All the confirmation of securities, orders
placed, bookkeeping, and all the routine of the business o,f the com-
pany, is conducted in its only office at Newark. I do not have to go
there to think what .security I will buy.

Mr. PECORA. Your principal duties consisted of what?
Mr. TRACY. Presiding at the directors' meetings, keeping in touch

with the directors, and following all the investments that the com-
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pany has, such as making suggestions for purchases and (sales and
keeping in contact constantly with all the directors.

Mr. PECORA. And from what office did you discharge those duties
principally ?

Mr, TRACY. I do it in New York.
Mr. PECORA. From what office, Mr. Tracy? Give us the address,

please.
Mr. TRACY. I may call them up from my office.
Mr. PECORA. Which office did you principally u,se ?
Mr. TRACY. I probably used my own office.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it has taken me 10 minutes to find that out.
Mr. TRACY. TO a large extent.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you want to qualify it any further ? First

you said "probably" and "to a large extent." Any other quali-
fications ?

Mr. TRACY. Undoubtedly I have seen the directors in their own
offices and talked to them. I have seen them at the directors' meet-
ings and at officers' meetings.

Mr. PECORA. The directors' meetings as a rule were held at No. 28
Nassau Street, were they not?

Mr. TRACY. AS a rule they were held at 28 Nassau Street.
Mr. PECORA. And by 28 Nassau Street is meant the offices of Dil-

lon, Bead & Co. ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; that is where they were held.
Mr. PECORA. And where were the officers' meetings held?
Mr. TRACY. They were held there, as a rule, also.
Mr. PECORA. At 28 Nassau Street, in the offices of Dillon, Read

&Co.?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And is that also true of the United States & Inter-

national Securities Corporation?
Mr. TRACY. I t is, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is, that you attended principally to the dis-

charge of your duties as its president from your own office at No. 1
Wall Street and that the meetings of its board were usually held at
28 Nassau Street, in the offices of Dillon, Read & Co. ?

Mr. TRACY. They were.
Mr. PECORA. And likewise the meetings of officers whenever they

occurred usually occurred at 28 Nassau Street?
Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Can you now supply us with the information as to

whether or not the United States & Foreign Securities Co. wrote
down the 15,000 shares of its common stock which it had purchased
for $38 plus to the option price of $25 to you ?

Mr. TRACY (after conference with associates and examining docu-
ments). I t was carried at cost.

Mr. PECORA. Never marked down to the option price to you ?
Mr. TRACY. On our balance sheet. No, sir. On our annual re-

port we stated that these 15,000 shares were under option, in two
places.

Mr. PECORA. In connection with the option agreement given to you
by the United States & International Securities Corporation cover-
ing 5,000 shares of the common stock of the United States & Foreign
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Securities Corporation, did the United States & International write
down on its books these 5,000 shares to the option price of $25 a
share to you?

Mr. TRACY. I t was carried at cost.
Mr. PECORA. Did it ever write it down to the option price to you?
Mr. TRACY. It was always carried at cost. It was not written

down, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, as a matter of mathematical calculation, the

cost to the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation of the
15,000 shares which it had given you an option to buy at $25 a share,,
and the 5,000 of the common stock of United States & Foreign which
the United States & International bought in order to option them
to you at $25 a share were purchased for a consideration, an aggre-
gate consideration, of about $300,000 in excess of the aggregate option
price to you of those 20,000 shares ?

Mr. TRACY (after conferring with associates). I will accept those
figures, Mr. Pecora, without wasting time to check them.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think it was sound bookkeeping to continue
those shares on the books of these two investment trusts at their cost
price and not at the option price to you, which would represent a
difference of about $300,000?

Mr. TRACY. I think that would be something that would be up to
Price, Waterhouse & Co., the accountants.. There was no way of
telling whether I would exercise that option at 25.

Mr. PECORA. But so long as the option agreement was outstanding
those shares represented an actual value to the corporations of
$300,000 less than the price at which they were carried ?

Mr. TRACY. Correct.
Senator COUZENS. Did you testify previously, Mr. Tracy, that Mr.

Dillon selected you for the presidency of both of these investment
trust companies ?

Mr. TRACY. NO. The board of directors selected me as president..
Senator COUZENS. I thought I heard him say
Mr. PECORA (interposing). He did say that Mr. Dillon spoke to

him about it.
Mr. TRACY. He spoke to me about going on the board, Mr. Pecora.

That was in the spring of 1927. He told me there was a vacancy on
the board and the directors would like to have me join the board.

Senator COTTZENS. Who first suggested to you that you could be-
come president of both of these investment trusts ?

Mr. TRACY. I think it was Mr. Dillon, although I remember one
or two of the other directors mentioned it.

Senator COUZENS. But he was the dominating character of both
the boards ?

Mr. TRACY. NO ; he was not the dominating character of both the
boards.

Senator COUZENS. AS a matter of fact, didn't Dillon, Read & Co.
control the common stock of both?

Mr. TRACY. They control the majority of the stock.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, can you tell the reason for the acquisition of

the 8,745 shares of the first preferred stock of the United States &
Foreign Securities Corporation by the United States & Interna-
tional ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. I t was a good investment.
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Mr. PECOEA. When was that investment made?
Mr. TRACY. I will have to look that up for you, Mr. Pecora.

[After conference with associates:] From October the 29th, Mr.
Pecora, to and through November the 1st, 1928.

Mr. PECORA. That is in a period of 2 or 3 days' time?
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. What did it cost?
Mr. PECORA. $859,371.50.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU say it is a good investment. What is its

value now ? What is the price now ?
Mr. PECORA. According to the portfolio statement of December 31,,

1932, its market value on that date was $419,760. Is that correct ?
Mr. TRACY. That is right. We have received our 6 percent on

that investment, and the assets behind it today are about $138 for
every share of preferred.

The CHAIRMAN. That is figuring the assets at cost ?
Mr. TRACY. At market, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I wish you would make available to this committee,.

say, by tomorrow morning, Mr. Tracy, statement of any securities
purchased by the United States & International Securities Cor-
poration which were in its portfolio as of the end of the year 1932
and which were issued by corporations other than those in which
any officer or director of your corporation or other than those in
which Dillon, Read & Co. or any of its partners had any interest.

Mr. TRACY. May I get a transcript of that afterwards so that I
will have that exactly ? There may be people out of town. I will
have to telephone to New York. I will have to get the list of
directors of the board and all the people that served on it.

Mr. PECORA. Perhaps you can tell us this: Do you know of a
single security purchased by either one of these investment trusts
now in their portfolios which were issued by corporations in which
no officer or director of either of these investment trusts or in which
Dillon, Read & Co. or none of its partners had any interest?

Mr. TRACY. AS I told you before, Mr. Pecora, I would have to
guess at that. I think Mr. Hayden is a member of 50 boards. I
don't know.

Mr. PECORA. What would your best guess be ?
Mr. TRACY. I would certainly think that we had a number of

them, yes, but I don't remember. I have no idea what boards Mr.
Burchard was on. I am told there were about 40 or 50, and I would
have to check every one of them. I don't know all the boards of all
the Dillon, Read & Co. members referred to this morning. I would
have to check that. And I don't know where I can get that informa-
tion here. I will try to get it to the best of my ability.

Mr. PECORA. YOU could get that pretty quickly from the use of a
directory of directors, couldn't you?

Mr. TRACY. I could get the most of them, although the New York
Directory of Directors only gives directorships who are residents of
New York.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, will you place before you, for the purpose of
reference and in order to enable you to answer the questions which
I am now about to put to you, a copy of the portfolio statement of
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the United States & International Securities Corporation as of
December 31, 1932?

Mr. TRACY. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got it before you now?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. There was put in evidence here last week, Mr. Tracy,

the answer to question no. 3 of the questionnaire that was submitted
by me to Dillon, Read & Co., which question called for the following
information:

The names of all corporations in which any partner or representative of the
firm of Dillon, Read & Co., or any of its agencies, is a director or officer.

The answer thereto indicated that the following corporations were
corporations in which a Dillon, Read & Co. member was a director
or officer: The Amerada Corporation. Now, I notice in the portfolio
of your investment trust there is a large block, 35,000 shares, of
the stock of the Amerada Corporation.

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Beneficial Industrial Loan Corporation. Are there

any securities issued by that corporation in the portfolio of your
investment trust?

Mr. TRACY. I do not see any here, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Brazilian Traction, Light & Power Co., Ltd. Are

there any securities of that corporation in the portfolio of your in-
vestment trust?

Mr. TRACY. I have the portfolio of the United States & Interna-
tional Securities Corporation in front of me, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. NO. There are no Brazilian Traction securities here.
Mr. PECORA. Will you also make immediately available to you a

€opy of the portfolio statement of the United States & Foreign Se-
curities Corporation as of December 31, 1932?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. I now have it. We have Brazilian Traction,
Light & Power Co., Ltd., securities in the portfolio of the United
States & Foreign Securities Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Broadway Department Store, Inc. That appears to
be another corporation according to the answer to question 3 of
our questionnaire addressed to Dillon, Kead & Co., of which a mem-
ber of that firm was a director or officer.

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. We have 1,000 shares of common.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Commercial Investment Trust Corporation

seems to be another corporation in which a member of Dillon, Read
«& Co. was a director or officer. Have you any issues of that company
in your portfolios ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; we have, both preferred and common.
Mr. PECORA. Consolidated Cigar Corporation appears to be an-

other one of those corporations. Have you any of its securities in
your portfolios?

Mr. TRACY. I do not find the Consolidated Cigar.
Mr. PECORA. Neither do I. Educational Pictures, Inc., is another

one of those corporations of which a member of the firm of Dillon,
Read & Co. was an officer or director. Do you find any of its securi-
ties in your portfolios?

Mr. TRACY. No; I do not.
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Mr. PECORA. Equitable Office Building Corporation is another one
of those corporations. Are any of its securities in your portfolios ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; there are.
Mr. PECORA. In both investment trusts?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; in one of them.
Mr. PECORA. In the United States & International Securities Cor-

poration, is it?
Mr. TRACY. In the United States & International; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Goodyear Tire & Kubber Co. is another one of those

corporations. Do you find any of its securities in the portfolios of
either one of those investment trusts?

Mr. TRACY. JSTO ; I do not, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Louisiana Geophysical Exploration Co. is another

one of those companies. Are any of its securities in the portfolios?
Mr. TRACY. NO: none of the Louisiana Geophysical Exploration

Co.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Louisiana Land & Exploration Co. is another

one of those corporations, isn't it?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you find any of its securities in either of those

portfolios ?
Mr. TRACY. Would you mind allowing the committee reporter to

repeat that question?
Mr. PECORA. The Louisiana Land & Exploration Co. Are any of

their securities in the portfolio of either of those two investment
trusts ?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. We have 100,000 shares.
Mr. PECORA. In which portfolio?
Mr. TRACY. In the United States & International.
Senator COTTZENS. At what cost are those 100,000 shares carried?
Mr. TRACY. $278,000.
Mr. PECORA. I t is $278,125, isn't it?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir—no; it is $125,000.
Mr. PECORA. That is the company that you are the president of ?
Mr. TRACY. I am happy to say I am the president of it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you get a salary from that company as its presi-

dent, or is your compensation in the form of option agreements to
buy stock ?

Mr. TRACY. My compensation is in the form of option agreements.
Mr. PECORA. Loew's, Inc., seems to be another corporation in

which Dillon, Read & Co. was interested, or one or more of its
members is an officer or director. Do you own any of its securities
in your portfolios?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In which ones?
Mr. TRACY. We have 1,000 shares of common stock, and it is in

the United States & International.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, there is a corporation called the Nederlandsche

Crediet en Financiering Maatschappij, as near as I can pronounce it.
Senator ADAMS. HOW do you spell it?
Mr. PECORA. I will have to " sneeze " it.
Mr. TRACY. We haven't any of that that I can find.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, weren't you mistaken when you said in answer
to my previous question, there were no securities issued by Loew's
Inc., in the portfolio of either of these investment trusts?

Mr. TRACY. NO. I said we do have some.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had some also in the United States & Foreign

Securities Corporation, didn't you ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; 7,500 shares.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, how about the Panhandle Eastern Pipe Line

Co. ? Have you any of its securities in either of these portfolios ?
Mr. TRACY. NO; we haven't any.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, it seems that the St. Louis & San Francisco

Railway Co. is another corporation in which a partner of Dillon,
Read & Co. is a director or officer. We know the extent of the hold-
ings of securities of that railroad corporation in these portfolios, I
believe.

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about A. C. Spalding & Bros.? That is an-

other corporation in which Dilon, Read & Co. or a partner is an
officer or director.

Mr. TRACY. We have nothing in Spalding Bros.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about the Tubize Chattilon Corporation ?
Mr. TRACY. We have none of that.
Mr. PECORA. Nothing in that ?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about United New Jersey Railroad & Canal Co. ? -
Mr. TRACY. Nothing in that.
Mr. PECORA. And how about Union Oil Co. of California.
Mr. TRACY. We have none of that.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about Victor Chemical Works ?
Mr. TRACY. We have none of that.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in answer to question no. 3 of our question-

naire as it appears from the record before this committee, Dillon,
Read & Co. stated that the following-named corporations are cor-
porations in which an employee or representative of Dillon, Read &
Co., other than a director, is an officer or director; and the companies
are as follows: Ault-Wiborg, Ltd., Ernesto Breda Co., Cespedes
Sugar Co., Commander-Larabee Corporation, 419-435 Flatbush Ave-
nue Extension, Inc., General Cable Corporation, German Credit &
Investment Corporation.

Mr. TRACY. That is the only one we have so far on that list.
Mr. PECORA. Its securities are in the portfolios of both investment

trusts, aren't they ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; we have some in both.
Mr. PECORA. And next is the International Printing Ink Corpora-

tion.
Mr. TRACY. Yes; we have some of that.
Mr. PECORA. That is in both portfolios, isn't it ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And International Water Co., Inc., and International

Water Corporation, South America?
Mr. TRACY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Layne-New York Co., Inc., of Delaware?
Mr. TRACY. NO.
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Mr. PECORA. National Cash Register Co.?
Mr. TRACY. NO ; we haven't got any of that.
Mr. PECORA. San Francisco Bridge Securities Corporation?
Mr. TRACY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Societe d'Electricite de la Region de Malmedy?
Mr. TRACY. NO; we haven't any of that.
Mr. PECORA. And Societe d'Etude d'Execution des Grands Travaux ?
Mr. TRACY. NO ; we have none of that.
Mr. PECORA. AS I recall your testimony of a few minutes ago—

and you are the president of the Louisiana Land & Exploration Co.,
aren't you?

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said you got no salary from it as president?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA: That the only form of compensation you receive

from it is through the medium of the exercise of options to purchase
its stock as granted you by the company.

Mr. TRACY. TO purchase the stock of the Louisiana Geophysical
Exploration Co., which is a subsidiary company.

Mr. PECORA. Have you exercised any of those options?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that you have been serving these four corpora-

tions, two investment trusts, and the Louisiana Geophysical Explora-
tion Co. and the Louisiana Land & Exploration Co., up to the present
time, without any actually realized compensation?

Mr. TRACY. Correct, aside from what I have received as directors'
fees, of course.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the portfolio of the United States & Foreign
Securities Corporation as of December 31, 1932, among other things,
shows an investment of $1,250,000 in the securities of the German
Credit & Investment Corporation 6 percent preferred stock, 12,500
shares. That is correct, isn't it?

Mr. TRACY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, your portfolio report as of December 31, 1932,

gives the market value to that stock as of $1.
Mr. TRACY. That is correct. Anything that is not quoted we put

down at a nominal market value of $1.
Mr. PECORA. Who recommended the acquisition of those 12,500

shares of the German Credit & Investment Corporation 6 percent
second preferred stock?

Mr. TRACY. I assume that that was passed on by the board, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. What did you say ?
Mr. TRACY. I assume it was passed on by the board, but that was

purchased before I became the president of the company.
Mr. PECORA. And has it been retained in its portfolio during

periods when its market value was receding, during your term as
president ?

Mr. TIJACY. It has been in the portfolio in my term as president;
yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with that particular investment ?
Mr. TRACY. I beg your pardon ?
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Mr. PECORA. I say, are you familiar with that particular invest-
ment?

Mr. TRACY. I am fairly familiar with it; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What do you know about it?
Mr. TRACY. I know that it has assets today, of cash and Govern-

ment securities, equivalent to approximately—well, what is it [ad-
dressing an associate] ? Well, the securities that they own in this
country have a market value in excess of $25 per share, not counting
securities that they own in Germany, which are long-term invest-
ments, short-term investments, and loans to small investors.

Mr. PECORA. Why is this stock marked down to $1 ?
Mr. TRACY. Because there is no market quotation for it. And in

the case of a number of our securities, as you will see, on our annual
report it shows, in the absence of a market, where we cannot find a
market quotation, we give it a nominal value of $1.

Senator COTJZENS. DO you ever attempt to sell any of those securi-
ties?

Mr. TRACY. I beg your pardon?
Senator COTTZENS. Has any attempt been made to sell any of those

securities that you carry at $1 ?
Mr. TRACY. 1 do not think we have tried to sell any of them.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, tell the committee on whose recommendation—

I know I asked you this question before, but I do not know whether
you have had the information before—on whose recommendation
the bonds of the Seaboard Air Line Eailway Co. were acquired by
these investment trusts.

Mr. TRACY. The matter was discussed at .some of the meetings.
Mr. PECORA. What do you recall as having been urged at any of

these many meetings in favor of the acquisition of these bonds by
your investment trust?

Mr. TRACY. Of the Seaboard?
Mr. PECORA. Of the Seaboard.
Mr. TRACY. AS I remember the Seaboard situation, a plan of re-

financing it was discus,sed at a number of the directors' meetings and
officers' meetings, and the development of the plan was followed.

Mr. PECORA. At the time of that discussion some of the bonds
had already been acquired by one or other of these two investment
trusts, had they not?

Mr. TRACY. I believe they had.
Mr. PECORA. What do you recall that anyone said in urging or

recommending these bond,s as a proper investment for either of
these two investment trusts?

Mr. TRACY. I do not remember any specific recommendation that
was made, because the Seaboard situation, as I remember clearly,
was discussed at a great many meetings.

Mr. PECORA. What was said specifically at all these meetings?
Apparently the security was frequently discussed. You surely ought
to be able to tell us some of the things that were urged in favor of
investing in that security.

Mr. TRACY. The general opinion was that the plan for refinancing
the company would improve the financial structure of the com-
pany

Mr. PECORA. Of which company—the Seaboard ?
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Mr. TRACY. Yes,.sir—that it would be a benefit to all the security
holders; and that plan was under discussion for a long time.

Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the financial history of the
Seaboard Air Line Railway for the past 15 years?

Mr. TRACY. I would not go back 15 years; no.
Mr. PECORA. Would you go back 10 years ?
Mr. TRACY. Since I have been familiar with the securities as we

have been buying them into the company; yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW far would you have to go back ?
Mr. TRACY. I know that back in the old days there was a receiver-

ship, and then they borrowed imoney from the United States Treas-
ury after the railroads were turned back by the Government in
1920, and then its earnings began to show an improvement. Mr. War-
field died, as I remember, somewhere along in 1927 or 1928, and at
that time I believed it was Dillon, Eead & Co. who suggested to the
management that they had a complete survey made for the road.

Mr. PECORA. When was that made by Dillon, Eead & Co. ?
Mr. TRACY. The report was made by Coverdale & Colpitts
Mr. PECORA. When?
Mr. TRACY. I think that report was in 1928.
Mr. PECORA. Had not Dillon, Read & Co., as bankers, undertaken

the reorganization of that road prior to that time ?
Mr. TRACY. I do not remember. I would have to check that up.

I would have to refresh my memory on that.
Mr. PECORA. Was your judgment, as the president and a director

in these two investment trusts, consulted about investing in Sea-
board Air Line Kailway Co. bonds ?

Mr. TRACY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Did you approve of the acquisition? Did you favor

the purchase of these bonds ?
Mr. TRACY. I certainly did.
Mr. PECORA. What were the factors that prompted you to favor

them?
Mr. TRACY. In the first place, the report of Coverdale & Colpitts

was very favorable
Senator ADAMS. I suppose that report wound up with commend-

ing the road for the high class of its management ? I notice in the
two reports here they are very commendatory of the management
of those roads.

Mr. TRACY. I think that is the usual courtesy that they put in at
the end of a report.

Senator ADAMS. I was wondering if that was customary.
Mr. TRACY. Yes; I think it is put in at the end of all reports.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, the operation of the road was suc-

cessful, but the patient died ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes; the railroad is in receivership.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know that Coverdale & Colpitts were mem-

bers of an underwriting syndicate managed by Dillon, Read & Co.
in connection with the reorganization of the Seaboard Air Line
Railway Co.?

Mr. TRACY. Yes. They took a substantial interest in it and in
the Pennsylvania Railroad. They took a very substantial interest
in the underwriting of the common stock.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you mean, the Pennsylvania Eailroad or the Penn-
i-oad Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. The Pennroad Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. DO you happen to have read the testimony that was

given before this committee last June or July by the president of
the Pennroad Corporation with regard to the purchase by the Penn-
road Corporation of large blocks of the shares or bonds of the Sea-
board Air Line Kailway?

Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you remember that Mr. Lee, president of the

Pennroad Corporation, testified
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; I did not read any of it.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). That the Pennroad Corporation ac-

quired a much larger block of those securities than it had ever in-
tended to acquire, and it was led to do so by some oversight in the
preparation of some agreement

Mr. TRACY. I did not read any of the testimony.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Which pledged them, apparently, to

take over more than they had intended to take? It seems to me I
recall some such testimony having been given last summer.

Mr. TRACY. AS I remember—.and this is memory only, Mr.
Pecora—in Pennsylvania Railroad, the Pennroad Corporation,
agreed to take 25 percent of the stock that was not taken by the
stockholders, and I think the agreement with the Seaboard was
finally signed some time in October, and there was the usual delay
in getting the approval of the Interstate Commerce Commission.
That was obtained in the early part of the next year; and when the
stock was taken over, in the meantime there had been a very precipi-
tous drop in the market, and very few stockholders subscribed, so
they very probably got their full amount.

Mr. PECORA. They took over more than 400,000 shares, whereas
they contemplated originally taking over only 125,000 shares. That
is my present recollection of Mr. Lee's testimony before this com-
mittee in the early summer of this year.

Mr. TRACY. I have not read the testimony, as I told you, Mr.
Pecora; but between the date of the closing of that agreement with
the Seaboard and the approval of the Interstate Commerce Com-
mission, which I think was 2 or 3 months, there had been a panic,
as everyone knows, and very few of the stockholders to whom
the stock had to be offered took any stock, on account of the de-
cline in the market. So that the Pennroad Corporation got their
full participation, as all the others did, because the stockholders
took very little. There was a decline in the market during that
time.

Mr. PECORA. According to Mr. Lee, they got more than their full
participation, more than they contemplated acquiring when they
entered into the underwriting agreement.

Mr. TRACY. I do not know anything about Mr. Lee's testimony;
but of course the market went down and they got 25 percent of
what the stockholders did not subscribe for. The market declined
and the stockholders did not subscribe to the stock which they would
have probably subscribed for if it had stayed up.
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Mr. PECOKA. When were the Seaboard Air Line Eailway Co.'s
stocks and bonds acquired by this investment trust of which you
were president?

Mr. TRACY (after conferring with associates). Those are the ac-
quisitions of the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation
(handing papers to Mr. Pecora) ; and I will give you others shortly.

Mr. PECORA. I notice, for instance, in the portfolio statement of
the United States & International as of December 31,1932, that there
were in this portfolio at that time 131,908 shares of the common stock
of the Seaboard Air Line Eailway and 9,930 warrants for the pur-
chase of common stock of that company, which stock and warrants
cost the United States & International a total of $1,478,675.79. Do
you find that to be correct, in the portfolio of the United States &
International as of December 31, 1932?

Mr. TRACY. $1,478,675.79.
Mr. PECORA. And do you also find that at the same time in this

portfolio were bonds of the Seaboard Air Line Eailway Co. which
cost the investment trust $506,847.13 ?

Mr. TRACY. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. There is a gross investment of very close to $2,000,000

in common stock and bonds of this railroad company. When was
that investment made?

Mr. TRACY. That was made in the fall of 1928—I find I am incor-
rect ; it was in the early part of 1930.

Mr. PECORA. That was after the stock market collapsed in October
and November, 1929, was it not?

Mr. TRACY. That is correct. I believe we signed the agreement
in October. If you will let me look it up

Mr. PECORA. I t was after the stockholders of the Seaboard Air
Line Eailway Co. had failed in large numbers to subscribe for the
stock of the company under the reorganization plan?

Mr. TRACY. If my memory serves me correctly—I would like to
look this up to be exact and give you the accurate information—we
signed the agreement to go into that in October 1929. Then it had
to be submitted to the stockholders. They had to be given the right
to subscribe, the opportunity to subscribe, to the common stock.
After that had been ratified, it had to have the approval of the Inter-
state Commerce Commission; but we were permitted, as I remember,,
by the Interstate Commerce Commission

Mr. PECORA. YOU were committed by virtue of this agreement of
October 1929?

Mr. TRACY. We agreed to go into it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know the date of that agreement ?
Mr. TRACY. If you will let me check it up I will give you accurate

information on it, but my distinct recollection is that the cause of
that delay was the delay in getting the machinery through and the
approval of the Interstate Commerce Commission. This was a long,,
big, constructive job to build up that railroad.

Mr. PECORA. TO build up a railroad that had had a bad record uj>
to that time. Up to that very time the Seaboard Air Line Eailway
had had a bad record ?
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Mr. TRACY. It had; but those are the kinds of things that you can
often make the most money out of.

Mr. PECORA. And you think investment trust funds are the kind
of funds to put into ventures of that sort ?

Mr. TRACY. We believed thoroughly
Mr. PECORA. Not " we." I want your individual opinion.
Mr. TRACY. I did, thoroughly.
Mr. PECORA. YOU think that would be a good investment for

moneys that this morning you said should be regarded as a trust
fund?

Mr. TRACY. I t was money given to us by the stockholders. We
were responsible to our security holders. I t was not in the nature
of a trust fund, as you might say, or trust estate, limited by law as
to what you can put funds into.

Mr. PECORA. The great virtue claimed for these investment trusts
is that they are managed and operated by persons of trained and
expert minds possessing a judgment superior to that of the ordinary
investor, whereby the ordinary investor is enabled in subscribing
for the shares of an investment trust to obtain a safe diversification
of investment?

Mr. TRACY. I think the fact that we have $138 a share on every
$100 of public money that has been paid into this company is proof
that this company has been well managed during this very trying
period.

Mr. PECORA. YOU do not happen to have $138 a share behind these
shares because of such investments as those you made in the Seaboard
Air Line Eailroad Co. or the Chicago, Kock Island & Pacific or the
St. Louis & San Francisco

Mr. TRACY. We do not profess to be infallible.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Where your original investments have

been almost completely wiped out by depreciation.
Mr. TRACY. We do not pretend to be infallible.
Mr. PECORA. But you do think it is proper for the funds of an

investment trust to be invested in an enterprise having for its object
the rebuilding of a railroad corporation which had had a bad history
up to that time ? You think that is a proper investment for funds
of an investment trust ?

Mr. TRACY. When we made that investment we believed in it
thoroughly.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Tracy, may I divert? In this schedule that
is on file here, showing the holdings of the Foreign Co., I see in
addition to the columns headed " Book value " and " Market value "
there is one headed " Dividends received in cash ", with a total at
the foot of that column of $129,000. Does that represent the divi-
dends received during the year 1932 ?

Mr. TRACY. I will have to find out.
Senator ADAMS. It is exhibit I I I apparently.
The CHAIRMAN. I do not think it has been offered for the record.
Senator ADAMS. NO ; it is not one of the committee's exhibits. I t

is marked " I I I " on one of these carbons.
Mr. TRACY. In the year 1932 the cash dividends received on

domestic stocks of corporations was $671,159, and on foreign corpora-
tions $9,221.
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Senator ADAMS. This is a tabulation headed " Securities on De-
cember 31, 1932."

Mr. TRACY. I am told those dividends were declared but not yet
paid, Senator, totaling $84,947.

Senator ADAMS, Totaling $129,000.
Mr. TRACY. YOU may have a different one. You have the other

company.
Senator ADAMS. This is the Foreign Securities.
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. Those were dividends that had been de-

clared but not yet received.
Senator ADAMS. YOU have no list in here of the dividends paid,

on this tabulation?
Mr. TRACY. We have right here the dividends received during the

year, cash dividends received [indicating].
Senator ADAMS. $671,000.
Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Tracy, what experience had you had in the

investment market before you became president of these two invest-
ment trusts ?

Mr. TRACY. In the investment market?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. TRACY. I am on the board of a number of other investment

security companies.
Mr. PECORA. Before you became president of these two invest-

ment trusts, what experience had you had in the investment market?
Mr. TRACY. YOU mean you want to go back to my early history ?
Mr. PECORA. I want you to answer the question, narrating your

experience in the investment market up to the time that you became
president of these two investment trusts.

Mr. TRACY. I will be very glad to give it to you. I joined the
firm of William P. Bonbright & Co. in 1909 and I was with them
until the war broke out, when I went into the Army in 1917. I had
charge of all the foreign business in Bonbright &> Co., in the sale of
securities to the foreign correspondents. After the war I did not go
back with Bonbright, and I have been on my own since. I am on the
board, and I have been on the board since 1911, I think it is, of the
American & European Securities Co., and its predecessor company,
which is the securities company that was originally formed in
Geneva, Switzerland. I am on the board of the Societe Financiere
Franco Suisse, that was formed in 1892, with Swiss and French
bankers, and I have been on that board for a great many years. I
am on the board of the Electrical Securities Corporation, and have
been on that for a great many years. That was formed in 1905. I
am on the board of the Illuminating & Power Securities Corporation,
which was formed, if my memory is right, about 1911. I am on the
board of the Public Utility Corporation, which is another security
company which was formed, I think, in about 1904 or 1905; and for
the last 10 years my entire time has been given to the management
and supervision of investment funds.

Mr. PECORA. Investment funds of investment trust corporations?
Mr. TRACY. Of investment trust corporations; and I also ad-

vise
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Mr. PECORA. Have you served all these investment trust corpora-
tions without salary as president?

Mr. TRACY. NO; I am not president. I am a director of most of
them. I am president of one, the American & European Securities
Co.; and in addition to that, if I may add, I acted in an advisory
capacity to a number of foreign bankers on American securities.

Mr. PECORA. At the time, in the early part of 1930, when the
United States & International Securities Corporation, of which you
were then president and director, invested nearly $2,000,000 of its
funds in the stock and bonds of the Seaboard Air Line Railway Co.,
did you make any personal investment in those securities for your
individual account?

Mr. TRACY. I believe I did buy some of the common stock of the
Seaboard.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much, in shares?
Mr. TRACY. I do not remember off-hand, but I know I sold it about

2 years afterward, and took a loss of $35,000 to $40,000 on it, or
.something like that.

Mr. PECORA. When this agreement was made in October 1929 by
the United States & International Securities Corporation, that obli-

f ;ated it to buy this large block of the common stock of the Sea-
oard Air Line Railway, with whom did it make that agreement?
Mr. TRACY. AS I remember it—I will check it up for you—Dillon,

Read & Co. headed that syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. YOU mean it made the agreement with Dillon, Read

& Co.?
Mr. TRACY. With whoever the syndicate managers were.
Mr. PECORA. The syndicate managers happened to be Dillon, Read

& Co.
Mr. TRACY. I believe they were Dillon, Read & Co. and Laden-

burg-Thalman.
Mr. PECORA. Although the agreement was made in October 1929,

the investment was not actually made until January 1930.
Mr. TRACY. NO. It was because we had to wait until we got the

approval of the Interstate Commerce Commission.
Mr. PECORA. Meanwhile, had the price at which the common stock

was to be acquired by your investment trust been fixed in the October
1929 agreement?

Mr. TRACY. We agreed to take a certain percentage in the syndi-
cate which was to take up the stock not subscribed by the stock-
holders, as I remember it.

Mr. PECORA. At what price were you to take that stock ?
Mr. TRACY. Would you mind my checking that? (After examin-

ing papers.) The underwriting price, Mr. Pecora, was $12, less $1,
which was the commission. Of course, the amount was not fixed,
because we did not know how much the stockholders might take.
The stock had to be offered to the stockholders first.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know the date of that agreement?
Mr. TRACY. October 11, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. Between that time, when you agreed to buy, in be-

half of this investment trust, 131,000 shares, more or less, of the
common stock of the Seaboard Air Line Railway, and January 1930,
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when the transaction was consummated, there had been a very sub-
stantial decline in securities values in the stock market, had there not?

Mr. TRACY. Indeed there had.
' Mr. PECORA. And that decline affected the common stock of the
Seaboard.

Mr. TRACY. It also affected the amount we bought.
Mr. PECORA. And you had to take more than you originally

intended to take.
Mr. TRACY. More than we originally intended to take, because

the stockholders did not take any when the stock went down.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much of a depreciation had there been in the

market value of the common stock of the Seaboard Air Line be-
tween October 11, 1929, and the date in January 1930, when the
transaction was consummated?

Mr. TRACY. May I look that up for you ? [After conferring with
an associate.] We have not got the Financial Chronicle here, to
look that up.

Mr. PECORA. YOU recall the decline was quite a substantial one?
Mr. TRACY. Indeed, it was, in all securities, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Was any suggestion made by anybody in behalf of the

investment trust to anybody connected with Dillon, Read & Co.,
that the investment trust be released from this agreement?

Mr. TRACY. I do not remember any such suggestion. We had
signed an agreement.

Mr. PECORA. YOU signed an agreement with persons who, by virtue
of their stock ownership, were in control of the United States &
International Securities Corporation?

Mr. TRACY. They were managers of the syndicate.
Mr. PECORA. They were managers of the syndicate, and the prin-

cipal participants in that syndicate, were they not ?
Mr. TRACY. Well, I will have to check that. I do not know. I

know they were participants in the syndicate, but I do not know off-
hand what the extent was.

Mr. PECORA. And this agreement, made early in October, had, to
use the vernacular, "turned sour" by January 1930, when it was
consummated; is that right ?

Mr. TRACY. A great many securities went down. I t was a failure
because there was a break in the market, and the stockholders would
not take up more than a very small amount of stock.

Mr. PECORA. And nobody connected with your investment trust,
which, through stock ownership, was controlled by Dillon, Head &
Co., suggested to Dillon, Eead & Co. that the investment trust be
released from the fulfillment of this agreement?

Mr. TRACY. NO.
Mr. PECORA. SO, through the enforcement of the agreement and

the fulfillment of its terms and obligations, whatever loss ensued be-
tween October 1929 and January 1930 fell on the investment trust.

Mr. TRACY. Of course. We fulfilled our agreement.
Senator GOLDSBOROTTGH. Mr. Pecora, may I ask this question, that

I may get the arithmetic of it straight ? As I understand it, in the
first investment trust there were $30,000,000. That trust had $26,-
000,000 losses, and that stock today, I understand, is worth $138. Is
that correct?
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Mr. TRACY. I t has an asset value today of approximately $138 for
every share of first-preferred stock outstanding, and we have paid
up all the dividends to date.

Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. Notwithstanding the original capital was
$30,000,000 and the losses were $26,000,000, it still has a value of
$138?

Mr. TRACY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. But the market value is about 90, is it not?
Mr. TRACY. I will have to check that.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. That can only be accounted for by large

profits in other directions.
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir. We have made very large profits.
Mr. PECORA. Senator, I am reminded that it was the United States

& International that had losses of $26,000,000, not the United States
& Foreign.

Mr. TRACY. I would have to check that, toi see the exact losses at
the end of different years. I t was a very substantial amount.

The CHAIRMAN. The losses of the two trusts were about $26,000,000,
were they not?

Mr. PECORA. JSTO; only the International.
The CHAIRMAN. What was the other loss ?
Mr. TRACY. We still have the equivalent of over $90 a share in the

United States & International, which was formed at about the peak
of the market in 1928, which I think we should be proud of, and be
pardoned for being proud of.

The CHAIRMAN. The International had a capital of $60,000,000?
Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And losses of $26,000,000?
Mr. TRACY. At one time.
Mr. PECORA. And still its stock has an asset value of $138 ?
Mr. TRACY. The United States & Foreign has an asset value of

about $138. The United States & International today has about
$90 out of $100.

Mr. PECORA. Did not the United States & International retire,
through purchase in the open market, stock which had been sold to
the public for about $20,000,000, but which was purchased in the
open market by the United States & International for about
$10,000,000?

Mr. TRACY. We purchased a substantial amount. I will have to
check that figure for you.

Mr. PECORA. SO that $10,000,000 of the asset value of the stock
of the United States & International Corporation was created
through the retirement of $20,000,000 of its stock, that is, stock which
cost the public $20,000,000, and its retirement by purchase in the
market for $10,000,000 by the corporation?

Mr. TRACY. We retired a great deal of stock. I will have to check
those figures.

Mr. PECORA. YOU retired it at a loss to the original investing
public.

Mr. TRACY. We bought it in the market and retired it.
Mr. PECORA. But you retired it at a loss to the original investing

public.
Mr. TRACY. If a man sold it at a price below what he paid for it,

he naturally took a loss on it.
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Mr. PECORA. That loss was a loss of about 50 percent, was it not ?
Mr. TRACY. I do not know what the average was. I can get that

for you if you would like to have it.
Mr. PECORA. For the last few years you have been functioning as

president not only of these two investment trusts, but have also been
a director of two other investment corporations. Did I understand
you correctly to say that ?

Mr. TRACY. I have been a direcor of the American & European;
the Electrical Securities, Illuminating & Power, the Public Utility,
and the Societe Financiere Franco Suisse. And I might add, Mr.
Pecora, for the benefit of the committee here, that I, of course, have
information and access to all the information that all the other
directors have, and the benefit of their judgment and knowledge in
making investments for those other companies.

Mr. PECORA. And you have rendered all these services without any
compensation ?

Mr. TRACY. I expect to get substantial compensation.
Mr. PECORA. But up to the present time you have not received a

dollar of compensation.
Mr. TRACY. Except from my director's fees. But I expect to make

a good deal out of it in the future.
The CHAIRMAN. What are the director's fees?
Mr. TRACY. At the present time they are $50 a meeting.
Mr. PECORA. Did you sell, or was there sold to either of these

investment trusts, any of your personal holdings in the stock of the
Louisiana Land & Exploration Co.?

Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever participate in any joint account with

Dillon, Read & Co. in any of their operations ?
Mr. TRACY. I may have purchased some stock personally at the

same time they were buying some.
Senator COUZENS. Did you ever receive any salary from Dillon,

Read & Co. ?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I think that is all of this witness.
The CHAIRMAN. IS there any particular reason, Mr. Tracy, for

having the officers of these trust companies in New Jersey ?
Mr. TRACY. It is much more economical to operate over there. Mr.

Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU save State income tax ?
Mr. TRACY. Yes; chiefly you save taxes, and rent is cheaper. You

can get much more space at a much lower rate of rental, and to
carry on all the routine bookkeeping and accounting, and every-
thing of that kind, it is much more convenient.

The CHAIRMAN. With reference to these reports which you ten-
dered for the record this morning, the committee feels that to print
those will unnecessarily encumber the record, but that if there are
any extracts from them that are material, you might select those and
we would be very glad to have those. To print those two reports
would make quite a volume, and the committee thinks it would be
unnecessary.

Mr. TRACY. Mr. Chairman, I believe Senator Couzens read them
over. I do not know whether any of the other members have. If I
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may, I will go through those reports, and if there is anything I
would like to suggest, may I do so in the morning ?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS I recall it, Mr. Chairman, the testimony of this

witness this morning showed that the principal investments of these
two investment trusts in those railroad companies that are covered by
those surveys or reports of Coverdale & Colpitts were made in July
1929, whereas these reports appear to have been sometime subsequent
to that. So I do not think it could be fairly argued or contended
that these reports influenced the directors in the making of these
investments if the reports were made after the investments were
made.

Mr. TRACY. We knew exactly what was going on all the time in
those reports. We were getting advance reports from them before
they were finally turned in. We had proofs of the reports and we
knew about the principal findings long before that.

Senator COUZENS. Somebody had suggested that you knew what
the report was going to be before they started.

Mr. TRACY. I have not much respect for anybody who would sug-
gest that kind of thing, because Cloverdale & Colpitts do not make
that kind of report, and I think that is entirely uncalled for.

Mr. PECORA. Why did you make the investments before their
reports were completed?

Mr. TRACY. Because we knew what was going to be in the reports.
Mr. PECORA. I am satisfied to rest with that answer.
Senator COTJZENS. That is just what I said.
Mr. TRACY. Let me make myself plain. We were in constant touch

with the engineers and knew their findings in advance of the publi-
cation of the report. The final reports came in. We got the proofs
of those reports and their primary findings as they went along.
And you will find that the statistical services advised the purchase
of those securities after we had made our purchases.

Mr. PECORA. I have before me, Mr. Tracy, printed copy of the
report to the stockholders of the United States & Foreign Securities
Corporation, as of December 31,1932. In its balance sheet under the
caption of " assets " on the last page I notice the investment of the
United States & Foreign Securities Corporation in 93,700 shares of
the second preferred stock and 1,987,653 shares of the common stock
of the United States & International Securities Corporation is car-
ried at a nominal value of $1.

Mr. TRACY. Yes, sir; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. That item represented an investment of approxi-

mately $10,000,000, did it not?
Mr. TRACY. That is correct. I told you before, where there was

not an established market we put these things down as $1. At that
time that second preferred stock had no asset value—at that par-
ticular time.

Mr. PECORA. Has it now ?
Mr. TRACY. NO, sir; it has not.
Mr. PECORA. That is all.
(Witness excused.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Clarence Dillon has just sub-

mitted to me a typewritten statement with respect to the United
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States & Foreign Securities Corporation and the United States &
International Securities Corporation, which he would like to submit
for the record. I see no objection, and ask that it be put in evidence.

The CHAIRMAN. I t may be admitted in evidence and spread upon
the record.

(Statement presented by Mr. Clarence Dillon with reference to
the United States & Foreign Securities Corporation and the United
States & International Securities Corporation was received in evi-
dence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 20 of October 10, 1933 ",
and is here printed in the record in full as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 20, OCTOBEE 10, 1933

As far as I know, United States & Foreign Securities Corporation was the
first investment company of substantial size organized in the United States.
At its formation in 1924 $25,000,000 of its 6 percent first preferred stock was
sold publicly. There were also issued a, million shares of common stock, of
which one quarter went to the public with the first preferred stock. The sum
of $5,100,000 was paid in by Dillon, Read & Co. and their associates for the
second preferred stock and three quarters of the common stock. The alloca-
tion of this common stock was clearly set forth in the advertisement and in
the circular.

In my opinion, the public bought this $25,000,000 of first preferred primarily
for two reasons. First, because Dillon, Read Co. put their names and reputa-
tion back of this company and took full responsibility for organizing a board
of directors which would manage these large funds competently. Secondly,
because Dillon, Read & Co. put up $5,100,000 behind the public's money where
it ran the risk of being entirely lost before the public would lose anything. This
turned out in fact to be a real risk, for at the low point in 1932 the com-
pany's assets had shrunk to a point where this investment no longer represented
any asset value whatsoever, though the first preferred stock then represented
assets with a market value of approximately $90 a share.

This company and United States & International Securities Corporation are
fundamentally different from any other investment companies which I know
of, in that they are the only companies into which large sums of money have
been paid by the organizers for the protection of the first preferred stocks.
Certain of the individual members of Dillon, Read & Co. thought so well of the
first preferred stock of United States & Foreign that they purchased for them-
selves and their families in the market as personal investments approximately
36,000 shares of his first preferred stock at an average cost of about $90 per
share. These purchasers represented an additional investment of approximately
$3,250,000. Dillon, Read & Co., certain of its individual members, and the mem-
bers of the board of directors represent a total investment of over 96,000
shares in the first and second preferred stocks of the company, or approximately
37 percent of the company's present preferred capitalization.

For assuming the risk and responsibility referred to above Dillon, Read
& Co. and their associates upon payment by them of $5,100,000 received the
entire issue of second preferred stock and three quarters of the company's
common stock. Dillon, Read & Co. has never had any management control
with the company and the individual members of the firm who have served as
officers or directors from time to time have received no salaries as officers and
only the regular fees paid directors.

At the time the company was organized its entire common stock had an
asset value of $900,000 less than nothing and it was by no means clear that
it could ever be made valuable. By 1929, however, the company's original
assets of $29,100,000 had increased to approximately $78,000,000, and this
after full dividend payments on both classes of its preferred stock. The com-
mon stock thus came to represent an asset value of about $48,000,000, or $48 a
share, and it sold in the open market as high as $72 a share. None of the
common shares purchased by Dillon, Read & Co. have ever been sold except
shares sold to directors. I have never sold any of the stock which I purchased
at the formation of the company, but on the contrary, have actually added
to these holdings from time to time.
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In this same year, more than four years after the formation of the company,
some of the members of Dillon, Read & Co. sold a portion of their individual
holdings. These sales aggregated about 16 percent of the total common shares
originally acquired by Dillon, Read & Co. and their associates. The proceeds
from these sales, which were made at around $56 per share, amounted to about
$6,800,000. Had the first-preferred stockholders sold their 250,000' shares of
common stock at the same price at which certain members of Dillon, Read
& Co. sold some of their stock, they would have received about $14,000,000, all
of which was potential profit. Members of Dillon, Read & Co. were entirely
free to sell their individual holdings.

In the fall of 1928, the directors of United States & Foreign caused United
States & International Securities Corporation to be formed; $50,000,000 of its
5 percent first preferred stock was sold publicly, one share of common going with
each share of first preferred; $10,000,000 of its 5 percent second preferred
stock, with 2,000,000 shares of its common stock, was bought by United States
6 Foreign for $10,000,000.

In the fall of 1928, the investment of Dillon, Read & Co. and their associates
in the junior stocks of United States & Foreign had been profitable. It was
anticipated then that a similar investment by United States & Foreign in the
junior stocks of United States & International would also be profitable. This
anticipation was apparently being realized up to the time of the stock market
collapse in the fall of 1929, for in August of that year the assets of United
States & International had a market value which indicated an appreciation of
$3,700,000, or 37 percent on the $10,000,000 invested by United States & Foreign.
Should there be only a partial restoration at some future date of the former
level of security values, this expectation of a profitable investment by United
States & Foreign in the junior stocks of United States & International may
yet be realized.

Obviously Dillon, Read & Co. and its members on account of their large
investment in the*first and second preferred stocks of United States & Foreign,
if for no other reason, would not have sanctioned any investment in United
States & International or any other investment which they did not believe to
be in the best interest of all classes of stock of United States & Foreign. Fur-
thermore, the majority of the board of directors of each of these two companies
has always been composed of men wholly unconnected with Dillon, Read & Co.
These directors are men of standing and integrity. They passed on all pur-
chases and sales made by these two companies and regularly attended meetings
of the boards.

Considerable stress has been laid on the relations of these two companies
with Dillon, Read & Co. The fact is, however, that the companies figures show
that up to December 31, 1932, these two companies had made purchases of about
$393,000,000 of which approximately 7.8 percent, or $30,600,000 were issues
sponsored by Dillon, Read & Co. and purchased from them. The total net
profits of these two companies up to that date from sales of securities and
from participations in syndicates and trading accounts, after deducting realized
losses, amounted to $11,800,000, of which 10y2 percent, or $1,370,000 arose from
purchases from Dillon, Read & Co. of issues sponsored by them and from
participations in syndicates managed by them. For the purpose of this calcula-
tion unrealized losses on issues sponsored by Dillon, Read & Co. and pur-
chased from them have been taken into account as actual losses.

The best way to understand the investment records of these two companies
is to look at these records as a whole. At the organization of United States
& Foreign in 1924 there was approximately $116 in assets back of each share of
first preferred stock. Since that time approximately $13,120,000 in cash has
been paid out in dividends on the preferred stocks, and on August 31, 1933, there
was approximately $138 in assets back of each share of first preferred stock.
In the case of United States & International, which received its money between
1928 and 1930, there still remains almost $90 in assets back of each share of
stock for which the investor paid $100. In view of the unparalleled decline in
security values in the past few years and in comparison with the average
prices of securities expressed in the Dow-Jones and Standard Statistics
averages this seems a creditable performance.

From December 31, 1927, at which time United States and Foreign had
received all amounts due on the subscriptions to first preferred stock, $100 in-
vested as United States & Foreign invested its assets would have declined to
approximately $72 on June 30, 1933, while $100 invested in the stocks com-
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prising the Dow-Jones Industrial Average would have shrunk to about $49;
the record of the United State & Foreign being better by 47 percent.

Similarly, $100 invested in the securities comprising the Standard Statistics
Bank Stock Average would have declined to $39, United States & Foreign's
record being better by 85 percent.

Similarly, $100 invested in the securities comprising the Dow-Jones Railroad
Average would have declined to $35, United States & Foreign's record being
better by 106 percent.

The record of United States & International is equally impressive. From
December 31, 1930, at which time the full amounts clue on subscriptions to its
first preferred stock became payable, to June 30, 1933, $100 invested as United
States & International invested its assets would have declined to approximately
$86. During the same period $100 invested in the securities comprising the
Dow-Jones Industrial and Railroad Averages and the Standard Statistical Bank
Stock Averages would have shrunk to about $52, United States & International's
record being better by 65 percent.

These records speak for themselves and show a real service rendered by
these carefully managed investment companies to their stockholders.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will stand adjourned until 10
o'clock tomorrow morning.

(Thereupon at 4:15 p.m. Tuesday, Oct. 10, 1933, an adjournment
was taken until 10 a.m. the next day, Wednesday, Oct. 11, 1933.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 18, OCTOBER 10, 1933

Agreement made this 27th day of December, 1928, between United States
& International Securities Corporation, a Maryland corporation (hereinafter
referred to as the company), party of the first part, and Ernest B. Tracy,
party of the second part, witnesseth:

Ernest B. Tracy is the president of the company, and the company desires
to provide that Tracy shall have an option to purchase, as herein provided,
5,000 shares of the common stock of United States & Foreign Securities Cor-
poration, now in the treasury of the company (which corporation now owns
80 percent of the common stock of the company) ;

Now, therefore, in consideration of the sum of ten dollars ($10) to it paid
by said Tracy, and of other good and valuable considerations, receipt whereof
is hereby acknowledged, the company agrees to and with said Tracy as follows:

1. For the purpose of the option herein provided for the company has set
aside and deposited with its treasurer 5,000 shares of the common stock of
United States & Foreign Securities Corporation (hereinafter referred to ss
the corporation) and hereby grants to Tracy the option to purchase such stock
from time to time, at the price specified below, as follows and only as follows:
On or before March 1, 1929, Tracy may purchase amounts of such stock aggre-
gating not more than 1,000 shares and on or before each successive March 1
thereafter, to and including March 1, 1933, Tracy may purchase additional
amounts of stock aggregating not more than 1,000 shares for any year of this
option, plus such number of shares as Tracy shall theretofore have had the
right to purchase and shall not have purchased, so that the aggregate of the
purchases under said option shall be at the rate of not exceeding 1,000 shares
a year for each year of the continuance of this option (treating the period up
to March 1, 1929, as a full year). The option price shall be $25 a share up to
and including March 1, 1929, but in the case of any and every exercise of the
option after that date the option price shall be $25 a share plus an additional
sum equivalent to interest on $25 a share at the rate of 6 percent per annum
from March 1, 1929, to the date of the exercise of the option, and less an
amount equivalent to the sum of all cash dividends which shall be paid on
the shares purchased on or after March 1, 1929, and before the date of pur-
chase. The option price for each share of stock purchased hereunder shall
in the case of each such purchase be paid to the company in New York funds
against delivery of the shares.

Every exercise of the option hereby given shall be by notice in writing deliv-
ered to the treasurer of the company not less than 24 hours before the time set
in the notice for the purchase of stock hereunder, and all deliveries of stock
and payments therefor shall be made at the office of the treasurer of the
company.
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% Tracy shall not be entitled to make any exercise of the option hereby
granted unless at the time of such exercise he shall either (1) be president
of the company, and shall not then be physically incapacitated from COB-
tinuing to perform the duties of such office, or (2) shall have been ready and
willing to accept that office at the annual meeting of the directors preceding
the date of such exercise and shall have failed of such election: Provided,
however, That if said Tracy shall voluntarily cease to be president of the
company before the termination of this agreement, or shall die, he or hist
executors or administrators may at any time, or from time to time, within,
4 months thereafter, exercise the option with respect to such number of
shares of stock as said Tracy shall have had the right to purchase up to the
time of ceasing to be president, or death, and shall not have theretofore
purchased.

3. No change in the name or capitalization of the corporation shall affect
or annul this option. In case any dividend payable in stock shall have been
declared or paid upon the common stock of the corporation, before any par-
ticular exercise of the option, Tracy shall be entitled to receive with each share
purchased at the price herein specified, without additional cost to him, a num-
ber of additional shares corresponding to the dividend stock in respect to the
number of shares purchased, and the company shall provide and similarly
deposit with its treasurer such additional stock with respect to the stock1 de-
posited by the company for the purposes of the option. In case the shares of
common stock of the corporation shall be reclassified, the shares into which
said deposited common shares of the corporation shall be reclassified shall
replace the common shares deposited hereunder. In- case of any reorganiza-
tion or merger, shares in any corporation shall be distributed by the corporation
in respect of the deposited shares without the surrender of such shares, shares
so distributed in respect of the common shares deposited with the treasurer
shall be held on deposit in addition to the deposited shares, and whenever said
Tracy shall make purchase of any deposited shares, he shall with the shares pur-
chased, without payment other than as hereinabove specified, receive with each
share of the corporation purchased the share or shares so distributed by the
corporation in respect thereto. In case of any reorganization or merger of the
corporation, shares and/or other securities issued or exchanged for the common
shares of the corporation deposited hereunder shall replace such shares, and
thereafter the term "share " as used in this agreement shall be deemed to refer
to the share or shares and/or other securities issued or exchanged for a share
of common stock of the corporation in connection with such reorganization or
merger, and all the provisions of this agreement shall apply to the share or
shares and/or other securities so issued or exchanged. Tracy shall have no
interest in any dividends in cash distributed on any shares of the deposited
stock.

4. Except as hereinabove expressly provided, this agreement shall continue
in full force and effect until March 2, 1933, unless earlier terminated by mutual
agreement of Tracy and the company, or by the death of Tracy.

In witness whereof, United States & International Securities Corporation
has caused this agreement to be executed in its name and behalf by its
treasurer, thereunto duly .authorized, and said Ernest B. Tracy has hereunto
set his hand and seal, on the day and year first above written.

UNITED STATES & INTERNATIONAL SECURITIES CORPORATION,
By R. A. NELLIS, Treasurer.

ERNEST B. TRACY. [SEAL]

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 19, OCTOBER 10, 1933

Agreement made this 26th day of December 1928, between United States &
Foreign Securities Corporation, a Maryland corporation (hereinafter referred
to a& the company), party of the first part, and Ernest B. Tracy, party of the
•second part, witnesseth:

Ernest B. Tracy is the president of the company. The company through its
board of directors agreed in April 1928 to grant to him an option to purchase
common stock of the company and this agreement is to express such option.
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Now, therefore, in consideration of the foregoing and of other good and valu-
able considerations, receipt whereof is hereby acknowledged, the parties agree
as follows:

1. For the purposes of the option herein provided for the company has set
aside and deposited with its treasurer 15,000 shares of common stock of the
company, heretofore purchased by it, and hereby grants to Tracy the option to
purchase such shares from time to time, at the price specified below, as follows,
and only as follows: On or before March 1, 1929, Tracy may purchase amounts
of such stock aggregating not more than 3,000 shares and on or before each
successive March 1 thereafter, to and including March 1, 1933, Tracy may pur-
chase additional amounts of stock aggregating not more than 3,000 shares for
any year of this option, plus such number of shares as Tracy shall theretofore
have had the right to purchase and shall not have purchased, so that the aggre-
gate of the purchases under said option shall be at the rate of not exceeding
3,000 shares a year for each year of the continuance of this option (treating
the period up to March 1, 1929, as a full year). The option price shall be $25 a
share up to an including March 1, 1929, but in the case of any and every
exercise of the option after that date the option price shall be $25 a share plus
an additional sum equivalent to interest on $25 a share at the rate of 6 percent
per annum from March 1, 1929, to the date of the exercise of the option, and
less an amount equivalent to any cash dividends which would have been payable
to said Tracy after March 1, 1929, had he been the owner of such share from
that date to the date of the exercise of the option. The option price for each
share of stock purchased hereunder shall in the case of each such purchase be
paid to the company in New York funds against delivery of the shares.

Every exercise of the option hereby given shall be by notice in writing
delivered to the treasurer of the company not less than 24 hours before the
time set in the notice for the purchase of stock hereunder, and all deliveries of
stock and payments therefor shall be made at the office of the treasurer of the
company.

2. Tracy shall not be entitled to make any exercise of the option hereby
granted unless at the time of such exercise he shall either (1) be president of
the company and shall not then be physically incapacitated from continuing to
perform the duties of such office,, or (2) shall have been ready and willing to
accept that office at the annual meeting of the directors preceding the date of
such exercise and shall have failed of such election: Provided, however, That if
said Tracy shall voluntarily cease to be president of the company before the
termination of this agreement, or shall die, he or his executors or administrators
may at any time, or from time to time, within 4 months thereafter, exercise
the option with respect to such number of shares of stock as said Tracy shall
have had the right to purchase up to the time of ceasing to be president, or
death, and shall not have theretofore purchased.

3. No change in the name or capitalization of the company shall affect or
annul this option. In case any dividend payable in stock shall have been
declared or paid upon the common stock of the company, before any particular
exercise of the option, Tracy shall be entitled to receive with each share
purchased at the price herein specified, without additional cost to him, a number
of additional shares corresponding to the dividend stock in respect to the num-
ber of shares purchased, and the company shall provide and similarly deposit
with its treasurer such additional stock with respect to the stock provided by it
for the purposes of the option. In case the shares of common stock of the
company sjiall be reclassified, the shares into which said deposited common
shares of tine company shall be reclassified shall replace the common shares
deposited hereunder. In case upon any reorganization or merger shares in any
corporation shall be distributed by the company in respect of the deposited
shares without the surrender of such shares, shares so distributed in respect
of the common shares deposited with the treasurer shall be held on deposit in
addition to the deposited shares, and whenever said Tracy shall make purchase
of any deposited shares he shall with the shares purchased, without payment
other than as hereinabove specified, receive with each share of the company
purchased the share or shares so distributed by the company in respect thereto.
In case of any reorganization or merger of the company, shares and/or other
securities issued or exchanged for the common shares of the company deposited
hereunder shall replace such shares, and thereafter the term " share " as used

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



1856 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

in this agreement shall be deemed to refer to the share or shares and/or other
securities issued or exchanged for a share of common stock of the company in
connection with such reorganization or merger, and all the provisions of this
agreement shall apply to the share or shares and/or other securities so issued
or exchanged. Tracy shall have no interest in any dividends in cash dis-
tributed on any shares of the deposited stock.

4. Except as hereinabove expressly provided, this agreement shall continue
in full force and effect until March 2, 1933, unless earlier terminated by
mutual agreement of Tracy and the company, or by the death of Tracy.

In witness whereof, United States & Foreign Securities Corporation has
caused this agreement to be executed in its name and behalf by its treasurer,
thereunto duly authorized, and said Ernest B. Tracy has hereunto set his hand
and seal, on the day and year first above written.

UNITED STATES, & FOREIGN SECURITIES CORPORATION,
By R. A. NELLIS, Treasurer.

ERNEST B. TRACY. [SEAL.]
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